

## AKDENİZ İHRACATÇI BİRLİKLERİ GENEL SEKRETERLİĞİ

17812098-TİM.AKİB.GSK.SAN.2025/218-2505 Mersin, 29/04/2025 Sayı:

Kanada / Karbon ve Alaşımlı Çelik Teller Anti-Damping Soruşturması Konu:

## Sayın Üyemiz,

T.C. Ticaret Bakanlığı İthalat Genel Müdürlüğünden alınan bir yazıda, Kanada Sınır Hizmetleri İdaresinin (CBSA), 22 Nisan 2025 tarihinde ülkemizin yanı sıra Çin, Çin Tayvanı, Hindistan, İtalya, Malezya, Portekiz, İspanya, Tayland ve Vietnam menşeli karbon ve alaşımlı çelik teller ("carbon and alloy steel wire") ithalatına ilişkin bir anti-damping soruşturması başlatmış olduğu soruşturma açılmasına yönelik gerekçeli karar ve sürece ilişkin takvimin 15 gün içerisinde https://www.cbsa-asfc.gc.ca/sima-lmsi/menu-eng.html adresinde yayımlanacağı belirtilmektedir.

Söz konusu soruşturmada söz konusu firmadan dampingli ihracat gerçekleşip gerçekleştirmediği ve Kanada yerli üreticilerinde söz konusu ihracattan kaynaklanan bir zarar olup olmadığının yanı sıra, ülkemiz çelik tel sektöründe "özel piyasa koşulları" (particular market situation) olup olmadığının da inceleneceği ifade edilmektedir.

Kanada ilgili mevzuatları uyarınca anti-damping soruşturmalarının iki ayrı makam tarafından yürütüldüğü bunlardan CBSA'nın dampingin mevcudiyetine yönelik, Kanada Uluslararası Ticaret Mahkemesinin (CITT) ise mevcut damping uygulamalarının Kanada yerli üretimine zarar verip vermediğine ilişkin ayrı soruşturmalar yürütmekte olduğu belirtilmektedir. Söz konusu soruşturma çerçevesinde, CITT'nin zarara ilişkin ön kararını 60 gün içerisinde, CBSA'nın ise ithalatta dampingin mevcudiyetine ilişkin ön kararını 90 gün içerisinde açıklaması öngörüldüğü ifade edilmektedir. Mezkur soruşturmaya ilişkin Kanada'ya anılan ürünün ihracatçısı firmaların ekte yer alan soru formlarını doldurarak CBSA'ya iletebilecekleri belirtilmektedir (son tarih 29 Mayıs 2025). CBSA tarafından yayımlanan açılış bildirimi <a href="https://www.cbsa-asfc.gc.ca/sima-lmsi/i-">https://www.cbsa-asfc.gc.ca/sima-lmsi/i-</a> e/sw2025/sw2025-ni-eng.html adresinde ver almaktadır.

Bilgilerini rica ederim.

Dr. Osman ERŞAHAN Genel Sekreter Yrd.

#### Ekler:

1- RFI Exporter

2- RFI Exporter Appendices

Akdeniz İhracatçı Birlikleri Genel Sekreterliği

Limonluk Mah. 2433 Sk. No:4 33150

Yenişehir/MERSİN

Telefon: (0324) 325 37 37 Fax.: (0324) 325 41 42 E-posta: info@akib.org.tr Elektronik Ağ: www.akib.org.tr Ayrıntılı bilgi için: Leyla Ebru Hayırlıoğlu - İdari Personel



**SW 2025 IN** 

## **REQUEST FOR INFORMATION – DUMPING**

Information requested under the *Special Import Measures Act* concerning Canada's dumping investigation of

# CARBON AND ALLOY STEEL WIRE ORIGINATING IN OR EXPORTED FROM CHINA, CHINESE TAIPEI, INDIA, ITALY, MALAYSIA, PORTUGAL, SPAIN, THAILAND, TÜRKIYE, AND VIETNAM

DUE DATE FOR RESPONSE

Your complete response to this Request for Information (RFI) must be received at the CBSA SIMA Registry and Disclosure Unit's email address

below by May 29, 2025, by 5:00 p.m. ET.

RELEVANT PERIODS The Canada Border Services Agency (CBSA) requires sales and costing information for all subject goods **shipped to** Canada during the **period of January 1, 2024 to December 31, 2024, inclusive**. The CBSA refers to this as the **Period of Investigation (POI).** 

The CBSA also requires domestic sales and costing information for goods sold during the **period of January 1, 2024 to December 31, 2024, inclusive.** The CBSA refers to this as the **Profitability Analysis Period (PAP)**.

EMAIL YOUR RESPONSE TO

Email: simaregistry-depotlmsi@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION

Contact the following officers:

Shaunet Lewinson 343-597-1188 Shaunet.Lewinson@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca

Dave Ma 343-549-5503 <u>Dave.Ma@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca</u> Eric Saulnier 343-598-3592 <u>Eric.Saulnier@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca</u>

#### **IMPORTANT NOTE**

Information provided is deemed to be public (non-confidential) unless clearly marked <u>confidential</u>. Refer to "Confidential and Non-confidential Information" in the Instructions section for further information.



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

INSTRUCTIONS	4
Definition of Goods Subject to this Investigation	4
Like Goods	
Additional Product Information	5
Classification of Imports	
Purpose of the Request for Information (RFI)	7
Confidential and Non-Confidential Information.	
Format of Information Submitted	
Due Date for Response	
Verification Meetings	
Source Documents	
Failure to Cooperate	
Requirements of Respondent	
Results of Investigation & Disclosure Meetings	
Establishing Contact with the CBSA	
Counsel	
PART A – GENERAL INFORMATION	
PART B – EXPORT INFORMATION	16
PART C – DOMESTIC SALES INFORMATION	23
PART D – FINANCIAL DATA AND COSTING INFORMATION	31
Source Documents, Accounting Records and Reports	31
Financial Data	
Accounting Practices	
Product Line Information	34
Production Information.	35
Acquisition Cost	36
Cost of Production	
Administrative, Selling and All Other Costs	
Total Cost of Goods	
Significant Factor Inputs	
Particular Market Situation	43
PART E – GLOSSARY	46
PART F – TREATMENT OF CONFIDENTIAL AND NON-CONFIDENTIAL	
INFORMATION	52
PART G – REQUEST FOR INFORMATION CHECKLIST	56
PART H – CERTIFICATE OF VERACITY, ACCURACY AND	
COMPLETENESS	57
APPENDIX 1 – EXPORTS TO CANADA	58
APPENDIX 2 – SELECTION OF LIKE GOODS	
APPENDIX 3A – DOMESTIC SALES OF GOODS OF THE SAME	
DESCRIPTION	60
APPENDIX 3B – DOMESTIC SALES OF SELECTED LIKE GOODS	
AFFENDIA 3D - DOMESTIC SALES OF SELECTED LIKE GOODS	01

APPENDIX 4A – TOTAL COST OF GOODS EXPORTED TO CANADA	62
APPENDIX 4B - TOTAL COST OF GOODS SOLD DOMESTICALLY	63
APPENDIX 5 – PURCHASES OF INPUTS THAT ARE A SIGNIFICANT	
FACTOR OF PRODUCTION	64
APPENDIX 6 – TOTAL COST OF SIGNIFICANT FACTOR INPLITS	65

## **INSTRUCTIONS**

Note that **bold and italicized** terms are defined in the Glossary of this RFI.

#### **Definition of Goods Subject to this Investigation**

The **Subject Goods** covered by this investigation is defined as:

Carbon or alloy steel wire, of round or other solid cross section, in nominal sizes up to and including 24.13 mm (0.950 inches) in diameter, whether or not coated or plated with zinc, zincaluminum alloy, or any other coating, including other base metals or polyvinyl chloride or other plastics, originating in or exported from the People's Republic of China, the Separate Customs Territory of Taiwan, Penghu, Kinmen and Matsu (Chinese Taipei), the Republic of India, the Italian Republic, the Federation of Malaysia, the Portuguese Republic, the Kingdom of Spain, the Kingdom of Thailand, the Republic of Türkiye, and the Socialist Republic of Vietnam, excluding the following:

- stainless steel wire (i.e., alloy steel wire containing, by weight, 1.2 % or less carbon and 10.5 % or more chromium, with or without other elements);
- wire of high-speed steel; and
- welding wire of any type.

#### **Like Goods**

Like goods are goods that are identical or similar to the subject goods and are sold in the exporter's domestic market. Identical goods are goods that are identical in all respects to the subject goods exported to Canada by having all the characteristics used to identify a model. For this investigation, a good is identical when it has the same following characteristics:

- 1. Specification
- 2. Grade
- 3. Carbon Content (%)
- 4. Residual Chemical Composition Requirement (Y/N)
- 5. Residual Chemical Composition Details (%)
- 6. Nominal Wire Diameter
- 7. Coating
- 8. Coating Thickness
- 9. Surface Finish
- 10. Heat Treatment
- 11. Shape

Note that some characteristics listed above contain sub-characteristics. For this investigation, a good is *identical* when it has the same 11 characteristics along with all of the same subcharacteristics.

A domestic good considered closely resembling or "similar" would generally meet several of the characteristics listed above, with consideration given to whether a domestic product has a comparative usefulness to the exported subject good in its application.

#### **Additional Product Information**

Subject goods sold into the North American market are produced to conform to a variety of applicable specifications based on end use suitability, including American Society for Testing and Materials ("ASTM") specifications. For example: ASTM A853-19 is the standard specification for carbon steel wire for general use; ASTM A1064 is the standard specification for steel wire and welded wire reinforcement for use in concrete applications; and ASTM A641 is the standard specification for galvanized carbon steel wire. There are similar standards that may be applicable in other jurisdictions.

The subject goods are made of carbon or alloy steel of various chemistries, other than stainless steel, and are of solid cross-section. In terms of solid cross-sectional shape, the subject goods may be round, flat, triangular, square, hexagonal or other specialty shapes. In terms of other physical characteristics, the subject goods may be sold in a wide range of diameters, carbon contents and grades, and tensile strengths, and may be uncoated or have a variety of coating types and coating thicknesses.

There is a wide range of terminology used to describe the diameter or size of wire. Diameter is most accurately expressed in millimeters or in inches. In North America, however, reference may also be made to American Steel & Wire ("AS&W") "wire gauges." Although AS&W gauges are the most commonly used wire gauge measurements, there are other gauge measurement systems that may be used and these may differ from AS&W: some gauge measurement systems have different size ranges, and others do not incorporate fractional sizes. In addition, there are differing permitted tolerances for each gauge size or fractional size.

The subject goods may also have undergone different heat treatment processes during production. For example, the subject goods may be "patented" or "annealed" or both. These heat treatment processes may have occurred during the drawing of the wire (commonly referred to as "in process" annealing/patenting) or as an initial step during hot dip galvanizing at the postdrawing finished wire size.

Subject goods that are not coated with zinc, zinc-aluminum alloy, or other base metal coating are commonly known as "bright wire." In other words, the surface of bright wire is simply the underlying steel. That said, bright wire may have certain surface finishes applied based on the intended end-use application for the wire. For example, bright wire may be finished with zinc phosphate, lime, lube, polymer, and borax. These types of surface-finishes are applied either during the wire drawing process or at the end of production.

In terms of subject goods that are coated with other types of coating, the most common are for corrosion resistance. For example, subject goods that are zinc coated are known as "galvanized steel wire," and subject goods that are coated with a zinc-aluminum alloy are known as "galfancoated steel wire." On the one hand, galvanized subject goods may have various thicknesses of zinc coating: increased coating thicknesses impart greater corrosion resistance. Galfan-coated subject goods, on the other hand, typically have corrosion resistance properties that significantly exceed those of galvanized steel wire and achieves superior corrosion resistance at lower thicknesses. Other common types of coating include PVC as well as coatings of other base metals (e.g., copper or brass).

Certain specifications govern zinc coatings for galvanized steel wire. ASTM A641, for example, provides for minimum mass of zinc per unit of area to qualify under particular classes. The amount of zinc varies with the wire diameter. In addition, zinc coated wire produced as "commercial grade" coating does not have a specified minimum weight of coating; "commercial grade" or "commercial coat" galvanized steel wire tends to range from 50 g/m2 (0.17 oz./ft2) and less in terms of zinc coating thickness. "Commercial grade" galvanized steel wire is not covered by ASTM A641.

Finally, in terms of packaging for shipment, the subject goods normally are packaged according to client specifications and product type. Specifically, subject goods typically are delivered as wound onto steel tubular carriers in loose coils or wound more evenly and with consistent tension onto spools or reels, or wound and bound by strapping and wrapped in plastic or paper. Spools and reels typically are made of steel, wood, cardboard, or plastic. Subject goods may also be sold in straight lengths and, in those instances, normally will be shipped in tubes or in bulk boxes.

In terms of typical end use applications of carbon and alloy steel wire, the subject goods may be used in a variety of industrial wire forming and in original equipment manufacturer ("OEM") production. Examples include automotive manufacturing, construction, bedding and furniture, household and consumer goods as well as point-of-purchase products and fasteners. Low carbon bright wire is used in a wide variety of industrial wire forming applications, including in household/consumer or industrial goods. Low carbon galvanized or galfan wire typically is used in fencing and construction applications (e.g., concrete mesh). High carbon bright wire is used in industrial wire forming applications and in a wide variety of OEM production applications, including spring forming. Subject goods that are high carbon galvanized or galfan wire typically are used in agricultural (vineyard wire, game and field fence), construction (solar fencing, gravel screens, concrete snap ties), pulp baling and waste/recyclables baling applications, and automotive (cold-formed helical springs) applications.

#### **Classification of Imports**

The allegedly dumped goods are normally imported under the following tariff classification numbers (tariff number):

7217.10.00.41	7217.10.00.84	7217.20.00.71	7217.30.00.33
7217.10.00.42	7217.10.00.85	7217.20.00.72	7217.30.00.34
7217.10.00.43	7217.10.00.86	7217.20.00.73	7217.30.00.39
7217.10.00.44	7217.10.00.87	7217.20.00.74	7217.30.00.41
7217.10.00.45	7217.10.00.88	7217.20.00.79	7217.30.00.42
7217.10.00.51	7217.10.00.91	7217.20.00.81	7217.30.00.43
7217.10.00.52	7217.10.00.99	7217.20.00.82	7217.30.00.44
7217.10.00.53	7217.20.00.10	7217.20.00.83	7217.30.00.49
7217.10.00.54	7217.20.00.41	7217.20.00.84	7217.90.00.20
7217.10.00.55	7217.20.00.42	7217.20.00.89	7217.90.00.91

7217.10.00.59	7217.20.00.43	7217.20.00.91	7217.90.00.92
7217.10.00.61	7217.20.00.44	7217.20.00.92	7217.90.00.93
7217.10.00.62	7217.20.00.49	7217.20.00.93	7229.20.00.90
7217.10.00.63	7217.20.00.51	7217.20.00.94	7229.90.00.40
7217.10.00.64	7217.20.00.52	7217.20.00.99	7229.90.00.61
7217.10.00.65	7217.20.00.53	7217.30.00.10	7229.90.00.62
7217.10.00.66	7217.20.00.54	7217.30.00.21	7229.90.00.63
7217.10.00.67	7217.20.00.59	7217.30.00.22	7229.90.00.64
7217.10.00.68	7217.20.00.61	7217.30.00.23	7229.90.00.71
7217.10.00.71	7217.20.00.62	7217.30.00.24	7229.90.00.72
7217.10.00.79	7217.20.00.63	7217.30.00.29	7229.90.00.73
7217.10.00.81	7217.20.00.64	7217.30.00.31	7229.90.00.74
7217.10.00.82	7217.20.00.69	7217.30.00.32	7229.90.00.90
7217.10.00.83			

However, these tariff classification numbers may also include non-subject goods, and subject goods may also fall under additional tariff classification numbers.

#### **Purpose of the Request for Information (RFI)**

- 1. The Canada Border Services Agency (CBSA) sent your company this RFI, as your company has been identified as a potential exporter and/or manufacturer of the subject goods.
- 2. This RFI specifies the information and documents required from your company for the purposes of this investigation. The CBSA will use the information to determine *normal* values and export prices of subject goods in accordance with the provisions of the Special Import Measures Act (SIMA) for your company during the **Period of Investigation (POI)** of January 1, 2024 to December 31, 2024. If you fully respond to the RFI, any provisional duties applicable as a result of a preliminary determination of dumping will be based on the estimated margin of dumping calculated for your company. If you decide not to provide the information or submit an incomplete response, provisional duty may be based on the highest estimated margin of dumping found during the investigation.
- 3. In order to determine the export prices and, where necessary, to construct a cost-based normal value for the exported goods, the CBSA requires detailed sales and costing information concerning the subject goods shipped to Canada during the POI.
- 4. In order to determine the normal values of the goods, the CBSA requires detailed sales and costing information concerning your sales of like goods made in your domestic market during the *Profitability Analysis Period (PAP)* of January 1, 2024 to **December 31, 2024**. The sales and costing information is required to permit a detailed profitability analysis of your domestic sales. The results of the analysis will determine which sales may be used in the determination of normal values for subject goods shipped to Canada during the POI.
- 5. If you decide not to provide the information or submit an incomplete response, normal values and/or export prices will be determined by a *Ministerial Specification*. Failure to

submit all required information and documentation, including non-confidential versions, or failure to permit verification of any information, may result in the normal values and/or export prices of the concerned subject goods exported by your firm being based on the *Ministerial Specification*.

#### **Confidential and Non-Confidential Information**

6. Part F of the questionnaire describes the treatment of confidential and non-confidential information submitted to the CBSA in connection with proceedings under SIMA. A submission without a non-confidential version is considered an incomplete response.

#### **Format of Information Submitted**

- 7. Please note that you must submit your response or supplementary response to the questionnaire electronically as follows: by email (with size of 10 MB or less per email – your response can be fragmented and sent in more than one email to accommodate the size capacity) at the following address: simaregistry-depotlmsi@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca; or by way of secure file transfer link/electronic portal sent to simaregistry-depotlmsi@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca.
- 8. Submit the confidential information and the non-confidential edited version or summary separately identified as follows: CONFIDENTIAL or NON-CONFIDENTIAL, company name, date and SIMA case file number (SW 2025 IN). CONFIDENTIAL submissions should be password protected; please send the password in a separate email to: simaregistry-depotlmsi@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca
- 9. Hardcopies (paper), USB keys or CD submissions will not be accepted.
- 10. If you submit by way of secure file transfer or electronic portal, please note that the CBSA does not accept any risk, responsibility or liability for the use of secure file transfer providers or e-platforms, nor do we recommend one provider over another as the CBSA cannot guarantee the confidentiality of documents uploaded to third party servers.
- 11. If you have any questions about how to submit, please inquire at the contact email provided for the SIMA Registry.
- 12. Use the YYYY-MM-DD format for all dates. For example, write October 23, 2024 as 2024-10-23.
- 13. Narrative or text responses must be provided in Microsoft Word compatible format. Spreadsheets or data responses must be provided in Microsoft Excel compatible format. Files may be submitted in a compressed ZIP format, but not RAR.
- 14. Your response must state each numbered question followed by a complete response. If a question does not apply to your company or requests information in a format that is different than that in which it is maintained, an explanation as to why the question does not apply or how the information was adjusted to respond to the question is required.

15. Your response must be in either English or French. Any source material that you provide must be in the document's original language and must be accompanied by a translation in either English or French.

#### **Due Date for Response**

16. The due date for your response is on the front page of this document. Late responses may not be considered for purposes of this investigation. If your company does not fully respond to this RFI, normal values will be determined by *Ministerial Specification*, as is explained in the covering letter accompanying this RFI.

#### **Verification Meetings**

- 17. A complete response, including all of the documentation requested, must be submitted to the CBSA before a verification meeting will be considered.
- 18. It is common practice for CBSA officers to visit exporters and the manufacturer(s) of the subject goods in order to verify the information submitted. You will be contacted in advance of such a meeting to make arrangements as to the time and place of the verification meeting. Officers may wish to visit any location that has relevant data, such as your head office, or sales office, mill locations, warehouses and any other location considered necessary by the CBSA.
- 19. If the verification meeting is delayed or cancelled due to the unavailability of company officials to meet with CBSA officers, normal values of the subject goods exported by your company may be based on the facts available.
- 20. The purpose of the verification meeting is to verify information already provided to the CBSA in your submission prior to the meeting. It is not intended to be a second opportunity for your company to provide new or additional information. Accordingly, the original response should be complete and accurate.
- 21. During any verification meeting with the CBSA, each company official who prepared any part of the response and who has knowledge of the source documentation and the information contained therein must be available to meet with CBSA officers and to provide additional clarification and explanations, as required.
- 22. To satisfy itself as to the integrity, completeness and accuracy of the information supplied, the CBSA may examine sales, costing and other information in respect of other goods not specifically included in the product definition for this investigation. For example, the CBSA may require information on a product not covered by this investigation in order to validate costing *allocations* that were made in respect of the goods being reviewed.
- 23. During the verification meeting, your company should be in a position to promptly retrieve requested documents and to provide photocopies of such documents when requested by the officers. During the meeting, your company will also be required to provide a non-confidential version of each document requested by CBSA officers.

24. Although the information requested largely relates to the time periods specified in the RFI, it should be noted that the CBSA is not limited to the examination of information within these time frames. Information may be requested for periods outside the POI or the PAP in order that the CBSA may satisfy itself as to the accuracy of the data presented for the periods of time that have been specified in the RFI. For example, current pension costs may include a portion of pension costs incurred in several previous accounting periods, but permitted to be matched against future revenues because of legislation or accounting standards. In such circumstances, the CBSA will request information to support the current pension charges outside of both the period of investigation and the profitability analysis period.

#### **Source Documents**

25. Source documents should be kept easily accessible at your business location for possible review during the verification meeting.

#### Failure to Cooperate

26. Failure to submit all required information and documentation, including non-confidential versions, or failure to permit verification of any information, may result in the normal values of the subject goods exported by your company being based on the information available. Such a decision will be less favourable to your company than if full and verifiable information is made available.

#### **Requirements of Respondent**

- 27. For the purposes of determining normal values and export prices of subject goods, information is required from all parties involved in the production and sales of those goods. Accordingly, as a vendor, an exporter and/or producer of subject goods, you must respond to all questions in this RFI, and complete the Non-confidential Statement and the Certificate of Veracity, Accuracy, and Completeness. If any questions are not applicable to your company, please explain the reason it is not applicable.
- If your company is not the producer, please immediately forward a copy of this RFI 28. to each of the producers of the subject goods. Please immediately inform the CBSA of the name, address, phone number and e-mail address of the contact person of each producer of subject goods exported by your company or like goods sold domestically. The determination of normal values requires complete and separate responses to the RFI from both the exporter and the producer(s) of the goods, if they are not the same.

#### **Results of Investigation & Disclosure Meetings**

29. The results of the investigation, including an explanation of the methodologies for determining the normal values and export prices will be provided to your company upon completion of the investigation. Should you wish to discuss the results and the decisions taken, CBSA officers will be available to meet with you or your representatives in Ottawa, Canada.

#### **Establishing Contact with the CBSA**

- 30. You are requested to contact a CBSA officer indicated on the covering page of this RFI as soon as possible following the receipt of this request, via e-mail, to:
  - a) indicate whether your company will be responding to the RFI and if so, your company's contact person.
  - b) If applicable, indicate the name and telephone number of the counsel that will be representing your company during this review. At the same time, you are encouraged to raise any questions you may have and seek any explanations necessary to assist you in completing your submission.
  - c) Provide the CBSA with your company's Exporter ID OR provide the CBSA with a completed request for Exporter ID as per the instructions contained within the RFI.

### Counsel

31. If your company has retained counsel to represent you in this matter before the CBSA, a **letter of authorization must be provided.** When such letter of authorization is provided, the CBSA will, upon request, undertake to provide copies of all outgoing correspondence with your company to designated counsel. Furthermore, if it is your wish that confidential materials relating to your company be released to or discussed with your counsel, the letter should specifically authorize the CBSA to do so. In such circumstances, the letter of authorization will serve as the CBSA's authority to release confidential materials to your counsel such as calculation spreadsheets, or to discuss the particulars of your file. Please note that the CBSA is not in a position to either discuss the particulars of your file or to provide copies of any materials contained in the file to designated counsel unless the letter of authorization has been provided.

#### PART A – GENERAL INFORMATION

The information requested in this part will provide the CBSA with an overview of your corporate organization, the goods you may produce and/or sell, and your domestic and export markets. It will also facilitate planning, scheduling and conducting the verification meeting at your company.

- **A1.** Provide your company's complete legal name, mailing address, street address (if different from mailing address), telephone numbers, and email address.
- **A2.** Provide the name and position of the officer in your company responsible for your response to the RFI along with this person's telephone number and email address.
- **A3.** Describe the nature of your company's business. Explain whether you are a manufacturer, a trading/sales organization, a distributor, etc. and provide a brief history of your company.
- **A4.** Identify the company responsible for shipping the subject goods to Canada.
- **A5.** Indicate if your company is a sole proprietorship, a partnership, a limited liability company, or another type of corporate organization and provide information on whether it is privately held, a public corporation, a government agency, etc.
- **A6.** Provide a chart showing all *associated companies* in order to provide an understanding of your company's place in the larger corporate structure.
- A7. Provide a list of all associated companies (associates) with addresses, telephone numbers, e-mail addresses and contact names. Clearly indicate the relationship between your company and each of its associates and the percentage of ownership held by your company and/or its associates. For each company, explain the nature of the business performed and, if applicable, the responsibilities or functions carried out by each associated company in respect of the goods shipped to Canada.
- **A8.** Describe your company's internal organization and provide a complete internal organization chart. For each functional, divisional, or other grouping depending on your particular circumstances, provide a description of the grouping and the activities performed within the grouping.
- **A9.** Provide a list, including the names and addresses of your company's 15 largest shareholders and the percentage of shares that each of them holds. If not already covered, identify the names and addresses of any shareholder that owns more than five per cent of the shares of your company.
- **A10.** If your company is a subsidiary of another company, list the 15 largest shareholders of your parent company, including their names and addresses. If not already covered,

- identify the name and address of any shareholder that owns more than five per cent of the shares of your parent company.
- Provide the details of any changes in the majority ownership structure of your company during the last three fiscal years (2021, 2022 and 2023) and the current fiscal year. Include details of any ownership change that has affected your costing, selling, pricing, and/or and distribution practices during the same period.
- A12. For the last two years, indicate if your company has been in receivership, has operated under any bankruptcy proceedings, has received protection from creditors, or in any other manner has been involved with bankruptcy proceedings as provided for in your domestic legislation. Provide full details of any such occurrences, including any proceedings that might currently be underway.
- For the last two years, indicate if your company has been involved in any significant legal proceedings. Provide full details of any such occurrences, including any proceedings that are expected or are currently underway.
- **A14.** (a) Provide the address of **each** of your production facilities or factories that are capable of producing the subject goods.
  - (b) Provide the address of each of your production facilities or factories where the subject goods shipped to Canada during the POI were produced.
  - (c) Provide the address of each of your production facilities or factories where goods of the same description are produced for sale in your domestic market.
  - (d) Indicate the location where the relevant sales data and costing data are kept in respect of your domestic sales and your shipments to Canada.
- (a) Provide a list of all product lines produced by your company (i.e. all goods produced A15. including subject goods, goods of the same description, etc.).
  - (b) For all goods produced by your company that match the description of the subject goods, complete the following chart, on a factory basis, for the POI and the PAP.

Market	Total Quantity (Metric Tonne)	Total Value (Indicate currency)	<b>Total Value</b> (CAD Currency)
<b>Domestic Sales</b>			
Exports to Canada			
All Other Exports			
Total			

- (c) Do your domestic sales of goods that match the description of the goods under investigation include any products your company imported from another country? If yes, provide the quantity and value.
- With respect to subject goods sold to Canada and like goods sold in your domestic A16. market, provide details of the terms of sale that apply and explain fully how each term is defined by your company:
  - (a) delivery (e.g., F.O.B., ex-factory, C.I.F., delivered, etc.);
  - (b) payment (e.g., 2% 10 net 30 days, 60 days after bill of lading, etc.); and
  - (c) method of payment (e.g., cash or money order, letter of credit, bank transfer, etc.).
- A17. With respect to subject goods sold to Canada and like goods sold in your domestic market, is it your corporate practice to discount your accounts receivable? If it is, identify the methods of discounting used, the cost to your company and the timing associated with the discounting of the payment instrument.
- A18. Provide a copy of the latest brochures, corporate publications, or any other such general literature concerning your company, its associates and products sold or manufactured both in your domestic market and in export markets.
- In October 2024, CARM (CBSA Assessment and Revenue Management) became the official system of record for the collection of duties and taxes. As a result of CARM, all cooperative exporters of subject goods are required to obtain an Exporter ID. Your company has been identified as a potential exporter of subject goods. As such, if your company intends to cooperate in this proceeding you are required to register for an Exporter ID, comprised of a Business Number (BN9) and RM Program Account.

#### If you already have an Exporter ID please provide this to the CBSA in the table below:

Company Name	Exporter ID

#### If you have not yet registered for an Exporter ID, please follow steps (i) and (ii) below:

(i) Business Number: If your company does not have a Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) issued Business Number (BN9), complete the CRA's Non-Resident Business Number Web Form to request a BN9. If your business is incorporated, you must also send your incorporation/formation documents (such as certificates of incorporation or formation, LLC, LLP, and LLLP formation documents, any/all name change documents) to the CRA. CRA contact information is available: Make a non-resident GST/HST enquiry -Canada.ca. Note: The CRA web-form is only for the BN9 portion of your Exporter ID. On page 4, you must select "I do not want to register my business for a program account." And YES to "Are you registering for a CRA business number to further apply for other program accounts such as procurement business number (PBN),

- fuel charge and Importer-Exporter account (RM) via the Canada Border Services Agency (CBSA) Assessment and Revenue Management (CARM) portal".
- (ii) Program Account: Effective October 21, 2024 the process for enrolling in RM Program Accounts has changed. You will be provided with further instructions for enrolling in the required Program Account, once you have provided proof of a CRA-issued BN9. You must notify the CBSA when you have been issued a BN9.

Please note: An Exporter ID is a prerequisite to be issued company specific normal value(s), export price deduction(s), margin of dumping or amount of subsidy. RFI responses will be considered deficient by the CBSA if you do not provide the necessary information to allow for Exporter ID registration. If your enrollment in a BN9 is in progress when your RFI response is due, you must provide proof of a submitted request and you must notify the CBSA when your BN9 has been issued.

Please note that failure to submit all required information and documentation, including nonconfidential versions and proof of Exporter ID registration, or failure to permit verification of any information, may result in the normal values of the subject goods exported by your company being based on the information available. Such a decision will be less favorable to your company than if full and verifiable information is made available.

#### **REMINDERS:**

- 1. Any source material that you provide with your response must be in the original language and must be accompanied by a translation in either English or French.
- 2. If your company is not the producer of the goods, please consult items #27 and #28 of the Instructions.
- 2. If you have designated any information confidential, a non-confidential version of that information must accompany your response to this RFI. See Part F for further details in this regard.

#### PART B – EXPORT INFORMATION

This part of the RFI requests information concerning your exports to Canada. This information is required to determine your export practices and the export price of those goods shipped to Canada during the POI. The POI for this review is listed on the cover page of this RFI.

- **B1**. For **each** of your customers in Canada that imported subject goods during the POI, provide the following:
  - (a) name;
  - (b) customer code;
  - (c) address;
  - (d) telephone number;
  - (e) name of the contact person;
  - (f) trade level;
  - (g) total quantity of each *product* of subject goods shipped to that importer (provide unit of measure):
  - (h) total transaction value of each product shipped to that importer; and
  - (i) full list price (base book price plus applicable extras) for each product shipped.
- **B2.** For each importer identified in response to question B1, indicate:
  - (a) the activities which the importer undertakes in respect of the subject goods before and after importation;
  - (b) the sales activities that your company or any associate performs on sales to the importer in Canada;
  - (c) the sales activities that your company or any associate performs on behalf of the importer in Canada;
  - (d) the relationship between your company and your Canadian customer. If your company is related to the importer, elaborate; and
  - (e) the details of any arrangements, financial or otherwise, in existence between your company and the importer in Canada of the subject goods.
- **B3**. Provide a detailed explanation of your company's channels of distribution to the ultimate destination in Canada. Include a flow chart explaining the movement of the goods from the manufacturing plant to the delivery of the goods to the importer in Canada and to the ultimate destination in Canada. Explain in detail any agency or distributor agreements and provide copies of each agreement. At each step of the process, describe the functions or activities performed by the respective parties (i.e., manufacturer, agent, importer, consignee, etc.) and indicate who owns the goods at each stage of their movement.
- **B4.** Explain in detail the order process used by your company with respect to your exports to Canada from the point of the purchase order, through to delivery and payment for the goods. Identify and describe fully the documentation used in each step of the process. Indicate the terms and conditions of sale, including the payment and shipping terms.

- **B5**. Identify any party receiving a commission on subject goods sold to the importers in Canada during the POI. Explain the relationship between your company and the party receiving the commission. Provide the following:
  - (a) activities performed for which the commission was paid;
  - (b) nature of the commission;
  - (c) amount of the commission:
  - (d) basis for calculating the commission;
  - (e) method of payment;
  - (f) currency of payment;
  - (g) timing of payment; and
  - (h) other relevant details.
- **B6.** The CBSA considers the date of sale to be the date that the parties establish the material terms of the sale. The date of the order confirmation is usually considered the date of sale although the date of sale could be the contract, purchase order or invoice date, or such other date which establishes the material terms of sale. If any of the terms of sale are subsequently revised, the date that the revision was made is usually considered the date of sale.
  - (a) For your export sales to Canada, at what stage in the process (e.g. contract date, purchase order date) are the material terms of the sale established? In other words, what do you consider is the date of sale? Explain.
  - (b) If different methods are used to identify the dates of sale for different transactions, (e.g., spot sales and short term and long-term contracts), explain what you consider to be the date of sale for each type of transaction and explain why different methods are used.
  - (c) For your export sales to Canada, under what circumstances can terms of sale be changed?
- B7. **Appendix 1** provides the format to be used when responding to this question. Please refer to the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping -Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix. This information must be provided in electronic format. Refer to #7 to #15 of the Instructions section of this RFI for guidelines respecting the submission of information in electronic format.

Provide a list of all shipments of subject goods that were exported to Canada during the POI. For each shipment, provide a separate line on the spreadsheet for every individual product (based on the characteristics as outlined in **Appendix 1**) included in that shipment. For each line, provide the information required for each column indicated in **Appendix 1**.

If goods are sold through a related trading company, you must indicate both the selling price between the trading company and the importer in Canada as well as the selling price between the producer of the subject goods and the related party. This can be done by adding new columns.

**IMPORTANT NOTE:** Product descriptions, which are to be provided for all worksheets (Appendix 1 to Appendix 4), must be consistent when describing the same product and include the period of production, as electronic comparisons and manipulations will be made in analyzing the data. For example, if a domestic product is listed in Appendix 2 (selection of like goods), this product must be described in exactly the same way and also include the period of production in Appendix 3 (listings of domestic sales), and Appendix 4B (listings of total cost of goods). This also applies to **Appendix 1** and **Appendix 4A** (exports to Canada.)

- **B8.** Describe each type of discount you offer, including the terminology associated with the discount and the terms and conditions that must be met by the importer in order to receive the discount.
  - In **Appendix 1**, there is a column titled "*Other Discounts*". For each type of "Other Discount" you offer, add an extra column to your response to question B7 and indicate the type of discount in the space for the column name. Insert, line-by-line, the amount of the discount granted on each individual product in each shipment to Canada.
- **B9.** If your company has any agreements with the importer respecting the payment of rebates and/or allowances, provide a copy of each agreement. Describe each type of rebate or allowance you offer, including the terminology associated with the rebate or allowance and the terms and conditions that must be met by the importer to receive the rebate or allowance. Explain how you allocated each rebate or allowance to the goods shipped to Canada, including those owing but not yet paid.
  - In **Appendix 1**, there is a column titled "*Rebates and Allowances*". For each type of rebate and/or allowance you offer, add an extra column to your response to question B7 and indicate the type of rebate or allowance in the space for the column name. Insert, line-by-line, the amount of the rebate granted on each individual product in each shipment to Canada.
- Provide copies of any catalogues, brochures, price lists, discount schedules, etc., relative to your shipments to Canada. Explain any product/model codes or other codes used by your company on any documents submitted so as to permit a full understanding by the CBSA.
- If the goods listed in response to question B7 conform to any government, association, international or other standard or specification, provide copies of the relevant standards or specifications. Where you are aware of equivalencies in the specifications between the goods sold domestically and the goods sold to Canada, please specify and provide the relevant information.

- For each line listed in response to question B7, if there are any costs, charges or expenses incurred in respect of the goods by or on behalf of your company which are not already identified in a separate column heading on Appendix 1, add a column to your response for each item and indicate the amount of the item for each individual product in the shipment. The column names should clearly identify the nature of the cost, charge or expense. These costs, charges or expenses should relate to:
  - (a) preparing the goods for shipment that are additional to those costs, charges or expenses incurred on domestic sales of like goods in the country of export, including additional packing costs for export;
  - (b) the payment or future payment by you (or on your behalf) of any Canadian regular or special duties and taxes; and
  - (c) all other costs, charges and expenses resulting from the exportation of the goods, or arising from their shipment to Canada.

Provide a narrative description of the cost, charge or expense for each column you add to **Appendix 1**. This description must be sufficiently detailed to permit a proper understanding by the CBSA and include an explanation of the method of allocation.

- B13. (a) If any applicable domestic commodity tax, value-added tax (VAT) or any other domestic tax is included in the export selling price, and the amount of tax is not fully refundable upon export, the amount of the tax should be indicated in the Column titled "Domestic Taxes" in Appendix 1.
  - (b) Indicate the manner of payment and method of calculation of the domestic taxes.
  - (c) If any applicable export tax is included in the export selling price, the amount of export tax should be indicated in the Column titled "Export Taxes" in Appendix 1.
  - (d) Indicate the manner of payment and method of calculation of the export taxes.
- In regard to the sales listed in **Appendix 1**, compile and submit a copy of the following B14. set of documents for a maximum of 12 shipments. Where possible, include shipments from different months during the POI and to different customers.
  - (a) the importer's purchase order and your acknowledgment or acceptance of the order, or the contract of sale;
  - (b) commercial invoice and credit/debit notes issued in respect of the sale;
  - (c) Canada Customs invoice (if applicable);
  - (d) bill of lading;
  - (e) freight invoices covering any expenses incurred by or on behalf of your company for the movement of the goods from the factory to the final destination in Canada;
  - (f) letter of credit (if applicable);
  - (g) technical data sheet; and

- (h) proof of payment (bank advice statement).
- B15. With respect to your export shipments to Canada listed in response to B7, provide details of any foreign currency buying and selling decisions (hedging) made by your company to minimize the effects of exchange rate movements on your Canadian sales revenue, such as forward contracts, futures contracts or options.
- B16. With respect to your export shipments to Canada listed in response to B7, did your company adjust the selling price to Canada in order to account for currency fluctuations or any other reason? If so, explain.
- B17. Are there any goods, services, rebates, warranties or guarantees provided directly or indirectly to *persons* who purchase the goods from the importer or from any person on any subsequent resale? If so, provide details concerning the nature and value of such benefits.
- B18. Provide a listing by importer for the POI indicating the average number of collection days for your accounts receivable. Indicate which dates are used in calculating this information.
- If your company is not the producer of the goods shipped to Canada: B19.
  - (a) provide the name, address, telephone number, e-mail address and contact person of the producer and/or your supplier(s);
  - (b) indicate if the supplier knew or had reason to believe that the merchandise you were purchasing was ultimately destined for the Canadian market;
  - (c) indicate if there was any understanding giving permission to or responsibility for exporting to Canada;
  - (d) indicate if there was any understanding restricting, discouraging or prohibiting sales in the Canadian market or any other export market;
  - (e) indicate if the supplier had the right to review your export sales records; and
  - (f) indicate if the supplier provided after-sales service in Canada, participated in Canadian sales calls, sales activities, and/or provided sales incentives to your export customers.
- Provide details of any price changes implemented for exports of subject goods to Canada **B20.** from the beginning of the POI to the present, as well as any scheduled price changes.

#### **Sales to Other Export Markets**

- With respect to like goods sold by your company to importers in any country other than Canada, please answer the following:
  - (a) Did you export like goods as described in the product definition to countries other than Canada during the POI?

(b) If you responded yes to (a), please complete the following table for each export market in terms of the sales value and volume of those goods:

Export Market	Sales Value (Indicate Currency)	Cost of Goods Sold (Indicate Currency)	Quantity (Metric Tonne)	Quantity (Other)

- (c) Where applicable, for each country identified in (b) above, please indicate if those sales fairly reflect the market value of the goods at the time of the sale of the subject goods to the importer in Canada. In responding to this, please include any details as it relates to any differences in terms of the conditions of sale, taxation or any other differences related to price comparability between the goods sold to the importer in Canada and the like goods sold to importers in the country other than Canada.
- (d) Please complete the table below regarding any anti-dumping or subsidy measures with respect to the goods in question identified in (b) above with the following information:
  - i. provide the date and outcome of any anti-dumping or subsidy measures in force;
  - ii. indicate whether any ongoing anti-dumping or subsidy proceedings are currently in process and the anticipated date of conclusion; and,
  - iii. provide the date of expiry for any anti-dumping or subsidy measures that were previously in force and the reasons for the expiry of these measures.

Export Market	i.	ii.	iii.
1.			
2.			
3.			

Identify all source documents on which you relied in preparing your response to this Part B22. of the RFI, and indicate the business location where the documents are maintained.

#### **REMINDERS:**

- 1. Any source material that you provide with your response must be in the original language and must be accompanied by a translation in either English or French.
- 2. If your company is not the producer of the goods, please consult items #27 and #28 of the Instructions.

3.	If you have designated any information confidential, a non-confidential version of that information must accompany your response to this RFI. See Part F for further details in this regard.

#### PART C – DOMESTIC SALES INFORMATION

The information requested in this part is required to determine the normal values of the subject goods. Generally, where there are a sufficient number of profitable domestic sales of like goods to more than one unrelated customer, normal values are based on your company's domestic selling prices of the like goods. Some factors which may be taken into account and for which adjustments may be made include the trade level of the importer in Canada compared to the trade level of your domestic customers, the quantities of goods sold to importers in Canada compared with the quantities of like goods sold to your domestic customers, qualitative differences, taxation differences and other differences in terms and conditions of sale.

However, if there are insufficient or no domestic sales of like goods, if domestic sales of like goods are sold to only one customer or if domestic sales of like goods are not profitable, normal values may be based on your company's total cost of the goods plus an amount for profit. Questions on your costs are found in **Part D** of this RFI. The domestic sales of like goods that will be reviewed are those sales made in the PAP. The PAP for this review is listed on the cover page of this RFI.

Like goods are goods that are identical in all respects to the subject goods exported to Canada, or in their absence, are goods that closely resemble the goods exported to Canada (similar goods). Some of the following questions require the identification of sales of identical or similar goods. Specifically, for purposes of this investigation, each product must be examined in order to determine if there are domestic sales of like goods that match the subject goods that were shipped to Canada. In addition, to be considered like goods, goods must have been produced at the same production facility/factory as the subject goods exported to Canada.

- C1. (a) Provide a detailed explanation of your company's channels of distribution to your domestic customers. Include a flow chart depicting the movement of the goods. Explain in detail any agency or distributor agreements and provide copies of each. At each step of the process, describe the functions or activities performed.
  - (b) Do the selling prices of the like goods sold in your domestic market vary depending on the channel of distribution through which you sell? If yes, explain how and why the prices vary.
- C2. Explain in detail the steps in the order-taking and filling process and the commercial documentation used by your company with respect to domestic sales from the point of receiving an order through to delivery and receipt of payment for the goods. Sample documentation (e.g. purchase order, commercial invoice, shipping manifest, credit/debit note) should be provided to illustrate the complete documentation process. If you sell by short-term or long-term contracts, include sample copies. Explain any terms on the documentation that are specific to the industry or are of a technical nature.

- C3. (a) Provide catalogues and/or brochures relating to the like goods.
  - (b) Provide the current price list and all price lists for the like goods in effect during the PAP. Include any discount or rebate schedules used with each price list. Provide copies of any internal price guidelines used by your sales staff during the PAP.
  - (c) If your company does not use price lists, describe how prices are determined. If price lists are not used, provide a detailed schedule showing each price change for each product during the PAP, and the effective dates of the price changes.
  - (d) Have there been price changes in your domestic market since the end of the PAP? If so, provide the percentage change in price for each product line within the subject goods definition and indicate the reasons for the price changes.
  - (e) Are price increases or decreases scheduled for the coming months? If so, provide the scheduled percentage change in price for each product line within the subject goods definition and indicate the reasons for the scheduled price changes.
- C4. The CBSA considers the *date of sale* to be the date that the parties establish the material terms of sale. The date of the order confirmation is usually considered the date of sale, although the date of sale could be the contract, purchase order or invoice date, whichever establishes the terms of sale. If any of the material terms of sale are subsequently revised, the date that the revision was made is usually considered the date of sale. In respect of your company's domestic sales:
  - (a) at what stage in the process (e.g., contract date, purchase order date) are the terms of sale established? In other words, what do you consider the date of sale and please explain why;
  - (b) if different methods are used to identify the dates of sale for different transactions, such as spot sales and short-term and long-term contracts, explain what you consider to be the date of sale for each type of transaction and explain why different methods are used; and
  - (c) explain under what circumstances the terms of sale can be changed.
- C5. For each domestic customer to whom your company sold the like goods during the PAP, provide a list with the following information:
  - (a) full name of customer;
  - (b) full address;
  - (c) customer code;
  - (d) relationship between your company and this customer (associated or not);
  - (e) if known, indicate if customer is associated to any other domestic customer;
  - (f) trade level;
  - (g) total quantity and value of all goods purchased (both subject and non-subject goods), for the last fiscal year and the current fiscal year-to-date; and

(h) indicate if the domestic customer is considered to be at the same trade level as your Canadian customer(s).

The following four questions require responses that must be provided electronically in Microsoft Excel format. Please refer to #5 and #6 of the Instructions. Please note that the electronic version of the appendices to be completed can be found in the Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI.

The information to be provided in response to this question will be for purposes of C6. identifying the like goods sold in your domestic market and comparing them to the subject goods exported to Canada. Like goods are goods sold in your country that are identical goods or similar goods to the goods exported to Canada. While like goods are generally goods that are "identical" to the goods exported to Canada, in the absence of identical goods, like goods are the most comparable domestic goods that closely resemble or are similar goods to the goods exported to Canada. As previously explained, for steel wire, identical goods would have all the same nine characteristics as those indicated in Appendix 2 – Selection of Like Goods. Similar goods would have some of the characteristics.

Using the data in **Appendix 1**, list the goods exported to Canada, on a product basis, as outlined in **Appendix 2**. For each product listed, provide the required information for the product characteristics as detailed in the instructions for **Appendix 2** [columns 3(a) to 3(h)] as well as indicating the factory (production facility).

For each product listed for goods exported to Canada, insert the most comparable product (name and/or number if used) of goods sold domestically and provide the required information for the product characteristics as detailed in the instructions for **Appendix 2** [columns 8(a) to 8(h)] as well as indicating the factory (production facility). Also indicate whether the goods are considered identical (**I**) or similar (**S**).

In the event there are no domestic sales of a like good (identical or similar) to the subject goods exported to Canada, insert "N/A" in the column under "Like Goods".

After listing the comparable domestic product for each product exported to Canada, list all other products, as defined as goods of the same description, which were sold in your domestic market but not sold to Canada.

**IMPORTANT NOTE:** Product descriptions, which are to be provided for all worksheets (Appendix 1 to 4), must be consistent when describing the same product and include the period of production, as electronic comparisons and manipulations will be made in analyzing the data. For example, if a domestic product is listed in Appendix 2 (selection of like goods), this product must be described in exactly the same way and also include the period of production in **Appendix 3** (listings of domestic sales), **Appendix 4** (listings of total cost of goods). This also applies to Appendix 1 (exports to Canada). Please note that question C14 of this RFI asks for an explanation of product/model codes if used.

#### C7. Listing of all domestic sales of goods of the same description as the subject goods:

Please use the attached **Appendix 3A** to provide a detailed listing of all domestic sales of goods of the same description sold during the PAP, whether or not you listed the product as a like good in **Appendix 2**. Please refer to the "Definition of Goods Subject to this Investigation" section at the beginning of the "Instructions" of this RFI. The domestic sales contained in this listing should be for ultimate consumption in your domestic market. Please clearly label this listing as "Appendix 3A - Domestic Sales of Goods of the Same Description".

Sales in this database must be adjusted for any credit notes issued respecting these sales, i.e., selling prices are to be net of credits. All remaining credits are to be removed from the database.

The listing should be sorted in the following order:

- (a) production facility or factory at which the goods were produced;
- (b) product number; and
- (c) date of sale.

#### **C8.** Listing of domestic sales of selected like goods:

There are certain legislative requirements in SIMA that must be taken into account in selecting like sales for the determination of normal values. In accordance with these legislative requirements, you are requested in this question to provide a second listing of selected domestic sales of like goods using the attached **Appendix 3B**. The domestic sales contained in this listing should be for ultimate consumption in your domestic market. This second listing should be clearly labelled as "Appendix 3B – Domestic Sales of Selected Like Goods".

Beginning with the database of sales of all goods of the same description prepared in response to question C7, please **identify and list** those sales of like goods that are:

- (a) sold to more than 1 unrelated domestic customer;
- (b) which are sold to the same trade level<sup>2</sup> as the importer in Canada; and
- (c) which are sold in the same or substantially the same quantities<sup>3</sup> as the quantities sold to the importer in Canada.

<sup>3</sup> When the domestic sales are not sold in the same or substantially the same quantities as the sale of the goods to the importer in Canada, you should use those sales that are closest in quantity to the quantity of goods sold to the importer in Canada.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Refer to the definitions of "associated persons" and "related" listed in Part E (Glossary). Note that where two or more purchasers are associated with each other, they are regarded as a single purchaser.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Refer to the definition of "trade level" listed in Part E (Glossary).

If you have <u>no sales of a like good</u> which meet <u>all three of the above conditions</u>, then you should examine sales of the like good which were sold at the trade level nearest and subsequent<sup>4</sup> to the importer in Canada.

Sales of the like good at this *subsequent trade level* may be substituted in your sales listing only in the absence of sales which meet the three conditions listed above. However, in order to be given consideration, the sales of the like good at this subsequent trade level must also be made to more than one unrelated domestic customer and must be sold in the same or substantially the same quantities as the quantities purchased by the importer in Canada.

- **C9.** Please explain the rationale used in the selection of *like goods* in Appendix 2 if similar goods were identified. Explain which product characteristics your company has used to select comparable similar goods of domestic sales and why those product characteristics were chosen. Discuss how these product characteristics impact the cost of production and the selling price of the goods. Also, please explain any deficiencies or difficulties in selecting comparable products of similar goods that might preclude the CBSA from conducting a proper comparison between sales of subject goods and like goods.
- Provide a worksheet that reconciles the total extended selling prices for both **Appendix 3** listings of domestic sales as per C7 and C8 to your financial statements. The reconciliation should start with the C8 listing to the C7 listing then to your financial accounting system (general ledger or trial balance) up to your financial statements. If it is not possible to reconcile to audited financial statements, reconcile to interim financial statements. Provide a narrative explanation of the procedures followed to complete the accounting reconciliation.
- Describe each type of discount, rebate, or allowance offered on domestic sales of like goods, including the terminology used and the terms and conditions that must be met in order to receive each one. For each type of discount, rebate and allowance you offer, add a column, with an appropriate column heading, to your responses to questions C7 and C8 and indicate the amount of the discount, rebate or allowance granted on each sale, including those owing but not yet paid. In addition, provide details of the methodology you have used to allocate each discount, rebate or allowance to the like goods.
- C12. Indicate on what percentage of domestic sales of like goods listed in response to questions C7 and C8 each type of discount, rebate, or allowance was granted to domestic customers. The percentage must be calculated on a quantity basis, i.e., the quantity of like goods on which the discount was granted.
- With regard to the sales listed in response to C8, provide a complete documentation package for up to 10 sales. Where possible, include sales occurring in different months during the PAP and to different customers. The package should include sales contracts, purchase orders, purchase order confirmations, bills of lading, commercial invoices, freight invoices, credit/debit notes, technical data sheets, and proofs of payment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Refer to the definition of "subsequent trade level" listed in Part E (Glossary).

- C14. Explain any product codes or other codes used by your company to enable a correlation between price lists, invoices, brochures, UPC, etc. and the listings of domestic sales. Further, please explain any other product, inventory or product category code used by your company on any documentation.
- With respect to each cost, charge or expense, e.g., freight, warehousing expense, etc., included in the gross domestic selling prices of the like goods listed in Appendix 3A and Appendix 3B, provide details of the methodology you have employed to allocate each cost, charge or expense to the like goods.
- C16. For each customer identified in response to C7, provide a listing indicating the average number of collection days for your accounts receivable during the PAP. Indicate which dates are used in calculating this information.
- **C17.** For each trade level identified in response to C7, provide the following information:
  - (a) a detailed description of each direct sales activity you perform in selling to your domestic customers (for example, sales representatives, travel, entertainment, advertising);
  - (b) for each activity described in (a) above, indicate the cost of carrying out such activity in respect of the like goods;
  - (c) for each activity described in (a) above, indicate whether the same activity is performed at all by your company in selling to importers in Canada; and
  - (d) if any of the like goods identified in response to question C7 were sold to customers at the trade level nearest and subsequent to the trade level of the importer in Canada, a trade level adjustment may be allowed. If you think that you are entitled to a trade level adjustment, explain why (refer to the definitions of trade level and subsequent trade level in Part E - Glossarv).
- If applicable, indicate the amount of any royalties or patent fees paid or payable for all goods of the same description listed in response to question C7. A breakdown of the amount of payment to each company is required. If applicable, explain why any such fees are not payable, or not payable in the same amounts, on products exported to Canada.
- C19. If any applicable domestic commodity tax, value-added tax (VAT) or any other domestic tax is included in the domestic selling price, the amount of the tax should be indicated in the Column titled "Taxes" (see Appendix 3A and 3B). Indicate the manner of payment and method of calculation of the tax.
- C20. If exports to Canada are partially or fully exempt from the payment of internal taxes and duties that are levied on sales for home consumption, or on the materials and components physically incorporated into the goods, or if such internal taxes and duties previously paid are remitted on export of the goods, provide:

- (a) an explanation of the legislation covering such exemption or remission, as well as a copy of the relevant regulations, with translation into English or French if required;
- (b) the amount of duties and taxes refunded on the exportation of the goods and an explanation of how such amounts were calculated or apportioned to the exported goods;
- (c) a record of the payment of the internal taxes and duties that were paid on goods sold domestically or on the material and components physically incorporated into the goods sold domestically but which were not levied on goods exported to Canada or other countries; and
- (d) the calculated amount of such taxes and duties on a per unit basis. The allocation to each product must reflect the basis on which the taxes or duties are calculated.
- C21. Are there any goods, services, rebates, warranties or guarantees provided directly or indirectly to persons who purchase the goods from your company or from any person on any subsequent resale? If so, provide details concerning the nature and value of such benefits. Include an explanation of the associated terminology, and any terms and conditions that must be met in order to receive the goods, services, rebates, warranties or guarantees.
- C22. Provide an explanation of any sales listed in response to C7 that were not made under conditions where price was established by the forces of supply and demand. Describe any price and/or wage controls or restrictions imposed by government organizations or regulations that may limit the price you charge your domestic customers.
- If your company is not the manufacturer of the goods sold domestically: C23.
  - (a) provide the name, address, telephone number and contact person for the manufacturer(s) and/or your supplier(s);
  - (b) indicate if there was any understanding which restricted, discouraged or prohibited sales by your company, in your domestic market;
  - (c) indicate if the supplier had the right to review your domestic sales records; and
  - (d) indicate if the supplier provided after-sales service to your customers, participated in sales calls, sales activities, and/or provided sales incentives to your customers.
- C24. Please describe the market conditions for steel wire in your country. This explanation should include your understanding of how steel wire prices are determined in the domestic market. In addition, please identify the major steel wire producers in your country and indicate their ownership structure (such as state-owned enterprise (SOE), joint venture, limited liability company, etc.).
- Did your company sell any steel wire to domestic customers during the PAP? If yes, please provide a list of your domestic customers for the goods and indicate their

- ownership structure. If your company has identified domestic customers which are considered to be SOEs, please describe the terms and conditions of sales to these customers, describe the terms and conditions which differ from sales to non-SOEs, and explain how your company determines the price of the goods sold to those SOEs.
- Please identify and describe any policy, plan, regulation, and/or directive issued by your government which encourages or requires any parties, whether SOEs or non-SOEs, to purchase domestically produced steel wire in place of imported steel wire.
- C27. Please identify and describe any support programs offered by your government, including any financial contributions or any kind of income or price support which relates to the production or sale of steel wire.
- For each program identified above, please describe the impact the program may have on the domestic market for steel wire in your country. Furthermore, please also describe the impact each program may have on your company's domestic selling prices for steel wire.
- Please identify and describe any government regulations which may have an effect on C29. domestic selling prices of steel wire such as price floors, price ceilings, production quotas, import and export controls.
- Please identify and describe any policy, plan, regulation, and/or directive issued by your government which relates to the production or sale of any steel wire. Please describe the impact each regulation may have on your company's domestic selling prices for steel wire.
- C31. Please identify and describe any government taxation policies relating to the production or sale of steel wire. For each policy identified, please describe the impact the policy may have on domestic selling prices of steel wire.
- C32. Identify all source documents you have relied on in preparing your response to this part of the RFI and indicate the business location where the documents are maintained.

#### **REMINDERS:**

- 1. Any source material that you provide with your response must be in the original language and must be accompanied by a translation in either English or French.
- 2. If your company is not the producer of the goods, please consult items #27 and #28 of the Instructions.
- **3.** If you have designated any information confidential, a non-confidential version of that information must accompany your response to this RFI. See Part F for further details in this regard.

#### PART D – FINANCIAL DATA AND COSTING INFORMATION

The information gathered in this section will be used to determine whether your domestic sales are profitable. For products where normal values cannot be determined on the basis of domestic selling prices, the information that is to be provided in this section may facilitate the determination of normal values based on the total cost of the goods.

For this part, appropriate footnotes should be provided to explain (1) accounting treatment of any item(s) that deviate from established practices and (2) all corporate allocations. The information provided should enable the CBSA to follow the audit trail from the product unit cost to financial accounting records (such as subsidiary and general ledgers) and to corporate financial statements.

#### Source Documents, Accounting Records and Reports

- **D1.** Provide a **list** of all source documents used to prepare your responses to this part and indicate the location where the documents are kept.
- **D2.** Provide a list of your general ledger chart of accounts. If your chart of accounts is in a language other than English or French, provide the original language version and a translation in either English or French. The chart of accounts must be accompanied by explanatory notes which would enable the reader to identify the major groups and subgroups of account classifications, e.g., major group may be Assets, with a sub-group under Current Assets.
- **D3.** Provide a complete **list**, in either English or French, of all your accounting and financial ledgers used for recording all your accounting, cost accounting (if applicable) and financial activities that lead to the preparation of your company's financial statements. Your list should include the following information:
  - (a) the title;
  - (b) a brief description of each ledger;
  - (c) the report reference number, if applicable; and
  - (d) the name of the department providing the information.
- **D4.** (a) Provide a **list** of all reports prepared on a periodic basis for senior management, for example, Aging of Accounts Receivable, Variance Analysis Reports, Fourth Quarter Results, Five-Year Operational Plan, etc. The list should include:
  - (i) the title and date of the report;
  - (ii) a brief description of the information contained in each report;
  - (iii) the reason for the report;
  - (iv) the report reference number, if applicable;
  - (v) the name of the department providing the information; and
  - (vi) the identity and position of the person(s) for whom the report was generated.

(b) Provide a flowchart illustrating your company's financial accounting books and record keeping system. Show in your flowchart all subsidiary ledgers and reports generated by your company's financial accounting system (e.g., subsidiary ledgers maintained for raw materials purchases, inventories, sales, accounts receivable, etc.).

#### **Financial Data**

- **D5**. Indicate the date of your company's fiscal year-end.
- D6. Provide your corporate annual report for the last fiscal year. If you do not publish annual reports, provide a copy of the final report on the operational results of the company, prepared for senior management, the board of directors and/or the shareholders.
- D7. Provide your corporate annual report, filed with the government agency that regulates public companies in your country, for the last fiscal year and all year-to-date reports. For example, in the United States of America, these reports are filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission. If you do not file such reports, provide a copy of your company's income tax return and income tax reconciliation report for the last taxation year.
- **D8.** Provide the following information for both your company and each subsidiary or division of your company that produces the goods sold to the importers in Canada and the goods sold domestically:
  - (a) audited financial statements for the last fiscal year;
  - (b) monthly financial statements for the last fiscal year;
  - (c) financial statements for the current fiscal year-to-date; and
  - (d) monthly financial statements for the current fiscal year-to-date.

If your company does not have divisional financial statements, provide any reports generated by the division, such as management reports, performance reports, production cost statements, operating reports or interim reports.

Include all the financial statements prepared for the fiscal year end, the accompanying notes, the auditors' opinion and supplementary reports.

Where audited financial statements do not exist, provide copies of the final unaudited financial statements approved by senior management. Include all accompanying notes and final reports. Explain why the company's financial statements are not audited.

**D9**. Provide any summary financial report used to reconcile all companies' financial data to the corporate annual report, for the last fiscal year.

- **D10.** Provide any summary financial report used to reconcile all subsidiary or divisional financial data to the company financial statements, for the last fiscal year.
- **D11.** For each production facility that produces steel wire shipped to importers in Canada and steel wire sold domestically, provide the following:
  - (a) income or profit and loss statements for the last fiscal year;
  - (b) monthly income or profit and loss statements for the last fiscal year;
  - (c) income or profit and loss statements for the current fiscal year-to-date; and
  - (d) monthly income or profit and loss statements for the current fiscal year-to-date.

#### **Accounting Practices**

- D12. What generally accepted accounting standards were followed by your company for the preparation of the financial statements provided in answer to question D8? Do these accounting standards comply with the International Financial Report Standards (IFRS) set by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB)? If there are any standards that do not comply, please list the differences between the reporting standards followed by your company and the IFRS.
- For each item listed in (a) to (k) below, explain your accounting practices for the like D13. goods sold domestically and the subject goods sold to importers in Canada.

Your explanation should include any differences in your accounting practices for: (i) cost accounting purposes; (ii) financial accounting purposes; and (iii) income tax purposes.

Where there are differences, explain the impact on the *cost of goods sold*, the income statements and any other general ledger accounts:

- (a) inventory valuation for raw materials, work-in-process and finished goods;
- (b) write-off and write-down methods for raw materials and finished goods;
- (c) value and disposal of *by-products* and *scrap materials* from the production process;
- (d) fixed asset valuation (separate by group, for example buildings, capital equipment, etc.), revaluation, depreciation method, and treatment of idled assets;
- (e) plant start-up, plant closure, shut-down or restructuring;
- (f) interest expense as part of inventory or fixed asset valuation;
- (g) conversion of year-end asset and liability balances;

- (h) capitalization of general and administrative expenses;
- (i) income and expense accounts requiring year-end accruals and adjustments;
- (j) treatment of exchange gains and losses resulting from foreign currency transactions; and
- (k) explain how your company's cost accounting system accounts for unfinished units (i.e., work-in-process) within each cost centre at the end of an accounting period. If special calculations are involved (e.g., calculation of equivalent units of production), provide an explanation of the calculation methodology.

## **Product Line Information**

**D14.** For each production facility or factory, provide the following information for the **product line** that includes the goods subject to this investigation:

Indicate the PRODUCT LINE that includes the goods subject to this investigation

	2024		
Plant (identify each plant)	Quantity (Metric Tonne)	Quantity (Other)	
Production capacity			
(a) Beginning inventory			
(b) Quantity produced			
(c) Quantity purchased from other suppliers or producers			

	2024		
Plant (identify each plant)	Quantity (Metric Tonne)	Quantity (Other)	
(d) Quantity sold			
(e) Quantity and value of goods transferred internally to other operations or divisions within the company for use in downstream operations			
(f) Quantity and value of goods sold or transferred to affiliated or associated persons			
(g) Ending inventory			

#### **Production Information**

- **D15.** For each production facility or factory producing the like goods sold domestically and/or the subject goods exported to importers in Canada, for each stage of production provide:
  - (a) a flow chart of the production process;
  - (b) a description of each stage in the production process including an explanation of any co-products produced;
  - (c) the type of machinery used during each stage and its standard useful life;
  - (d) a list of material inputs used in each stage;
  - (e) the production time, expressed in the industry standard;
  - (f) a list of by-products;
  - (g) details of waste material and/or scrap material; and
  - (h) an explanation of how overhead is allocated.
- D16. Explain in detail how you cost the goods sold domestically and the goods sold to importers in Canada. Provide this explanation for each production facility or factory. Provide an example and describe how your product costing system captures all production costs of the goods.
- **D17.** If using standard or budgeted costs, identify:

- (a) the types of *variances*;
- (b) how they are recorded in the cost accounting system;
- (c) how they are assigned to the goods;
- (d) when the variances are recorded, for example monthly, quarterly, etc.;
- (e) how often the standard costs are revised; and
- (f) the date of the latest revision.
- D18. Describe how the company's cost accounting system reconciles to the financial accounting system. List and describe any production costs that you value differently for cost accounting purposes than for financial accounting purposes and reconcile these differences.
- D19. A start-up period of production is applicable when there is a new production facility, or a new or substantially different product that requires new or different technology or production equipment. A start-up period of production affects costs and the level of production.
  - (a) If you had a start-up period, for the goods sold domestically and the goods sold to importers in Canada during the PAP, describe the particulars of the start-up period. Specify the beginning and the end of the start-up period.
  - (b) Explain the effect the start-up had on the cost of the goods.
- Indicate whether any of your production facilities were shut down, closed or restructured D20. during the PAP, and whether you incurred any expenses during the period as a result.

#### **Acquisition Cost**

- If your company is not the manufacturer of the goods, ensure you have followed instruction #27 and #28. Also, provide the following on a product-by-product basis and then proceed to the section titled "Administrative, Selling and All Other Costs":
  - (a) the purchase price paid to your supplier for the goods;
  - (b) the freight cost, charges or expenses incurred between yourself and your supplier;
  - (c) rebates between yourself and your supplier;
  - (d) the commission between yourself and your supplier;
  - (e) any other costs, charges or expenses incurred in acquiring the goods; and
  - (f) the total per unit processing costs that your company incurs.

#### **Cost of Production**

For the cost information requested in D22, provide costs for each production facility or factory, for all products of steel wire exported to Canada as listed in Appendix 1, as well as for all products sold to your domestic customers as listed in Appendix 3A whether considered as a like good or not (i.e., goods of the same description). If the cost of production of the subject goods exported to Canada differs from the cost of production of the like goods, provide separate cost of production statements for like goods and subject goods.

- The costs of production for the like goods sold domestically will form the basis for conducting the profitability analysis. The costs of production for the subject goods exported to Canada will be used, if required, as the basis for determining a cost-based normal value.
- Actual costs are preferred. These costs should be calculated on a monthly basis or, alternatively, on an order basis. There should be one cost of production calculated for each unique product of steel wire for each month or, alternatively, for each order, to recognize fluctuating costs. If standard or budgeted costs are used, identify the variances that are recorded in the cost accounting system as requested in Question D17. For example, if variances are recorded monthly, the appropriate monthly variances should be provided. Indicate the frequency with which the standard costs are revised and the date of the latest revision. Explain how favourable or unfavourable variances resulting from production are assigned to the goods during each accounting period.
- Where costs, charges, or expenses are allocated, explain how these are allocated to the goods in question and provide the supporting worksheets in your response. If they are also allocated to goods other than those in question, explain the method of allocation and explain why the method of allocation is appropriate.
- Provide costs for the PAP. If costs changed over the period, provide: all of the various costs; the time period each cost was in effect; and explain the changes.
- In responding to question D22, where there was a start-up period (refer to question D19), do not provide costs incurred during the start-up period. Provide costs from the end of the start-up period. If the start-up period extended beyond **December 31, 2024**, provide the costs that were in effect on December 31, 2024.
- In presenting your company's full cost of production, the CBSA recognizes that individual companies may not account for their costs in a manner that allows for the presentation of costs for each of the listed cost components that follow in question D22. Provided the costs presented are complete and represent the full cost of production, you may present your costs in a manner consistent with your own cost accounting reporting practices.
- D22. The following cost components should be provided on a per **unit** basis for each product exported to Canada during the POI as well as for each product sold domestically during the PAP. Again, please note that cost components may be presented differently as long as all costs of production are captured and their presentation facilitates the reconciliation of costs of production with your accounting records.

#### (a) Direct Materials

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Allocation of costs, charges and expenses to subject goods should reflect the normal or standard method of allocation used by your company in assigning costs to product lines. Where the basis of allocation is deemed inappropriate, the CBSA may re-allocate these costs, charges and expenses to the subject goods in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP).

List the raw materials or major components. Provide the quantities of the direct materials utilized and the full cost, for each product.

Note that materials or components that are obtained from another division, production facility/factory, or associated company should be identified. The value of these materials should be the actual costs to the division, production facility/factory or associated company that produced or acquired the materials plus an amount for any corporate allocations, overheads, and financial charges (i.e. on the basis of actual supply chain costs, not based on internal transfer prices). In addition, the cost of engineering or design work incurred by another division, production facility/factory or associated company that is attributable or in any manner related to the production of the materials or components should be identified and included in the cost thereof.

#### (b) **By-Products**

If applicable, list each by-product that results from the production process of the goods. Describe how you dispose of the by-product and provide the value of each by-product, expressed on a per product basis of the finished product.

#### (c) Direct Labour

Provide the labour cost per product. Labour cost includes overtime pay, all fringe benefits, and payments for social programs. Explain how you determine direct labour cost and provide the details of your unit of production labour cost calculation.

#### (d) Factory Overhead

Provide *factory overhead* expenses per product. Factory overhead expenses include shop supplies, tools and dies, utilities, indirect labour, supervision, maintenance, rent, depreciation, etc. Explain how you allocate these expenses and identify the general ledger accounts involved.

#### (e) Scrap Recovery Value

If applicable, identify the total scrap recovery value per unit.

#### (f) Other Costs of Production

List any other costs applicable to the production of the goods, for example, research and development. Provide these costs on a per product basis. Explain how you allocate these expenses and identify the general ledger accounts involved.

#### Administrative, Selling and All Other Costs

- ➤ Questions D23 to D29 relate to the *administrative and selling expenses* (including corporate overhead), interest expenses and all other costs that are directly or indirectly attributable to the sale and production of the goods sold domestically and the subject goods sold to importers in Canada.
- Normally, administrative and selling expenses and all other costs are allocated to the goods sold to importers in Canada on the same basis as the expenses attributed to the sale and production of the goods sold domestically. Please note that for the purposes of this investigation, the allocation of these expenses on the basis of selling prices is not acceptable. An allocation based on annual cost data is preferable to one that will be skewed in periods of high or low production.
- You must fully explain each step in the allocation process in allocating administrative, selling and all other costs to the goods, referring to the starting amount to be allocated, the ledger accounts and/or source documents, and the rationale and basis for allocation to the subject goods.
- In the event there are no like goods sold domestically, the expenses to attribute to the goods sold to importers in Canada are the amounts directly or indirectly incurred for the sale and production of the goods sold to importers in Canada.
- **D23.** Provide an explanation of your company's normal accounting and reporting practices for administrative, selling and other costs.
- **D24.** For your company's administrative and selling costs, including corporate overhead costs:
  - (a) list each administrative, selling and corporate overhead cost and identify the associated general ledger account;
  - (b) calculate the total amount of these costs;
  - (c) determine the amount of the administrative, selling and corporate overhead costs to be allocated to the goods sold domestically and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis, preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold;
  - (d) determine the amount of the administrative, selling and corporate overhead costs to be allocated to the goods sold to importers in Canada and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis (preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold); and
  - (e) explain your method(s) of allocating the costs in (c) and (d).

#### D25. For your company's net interest costs:

(a) list each source of interest income earned on short-term investments or operational bank accounts and identify the associated general ledger accounts;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> An adjustment may be allowed if there are direct sales activities which the exporter performs in the domestic market, which the exporter does not perform at all in selling to the importer in Canada, because it is the importer's role (i.e., a function of the importer's trade level) to perform these activities in Canada. Refer to the definition of trade level in the Glossary, Part E of this RFI.

- (b) list each interest cost incurred on all forms of liability and identify the associated general ledger accounts;
- (c) calculate total net interest cost by deducting the amount of interest income in (a) from the interest cost in (b). Interest income may not offset interest cost beyond a zero net balance:
- (d) determine the amount of net interest costs to be allocated to the goods sold domestically and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis, preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold;
- (e) determine the amount of net interest costs to be allocated to the goods sold to importers in Canada and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis, preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold; and
- (f) explain your method(s) of allocating the costs in (d) and (e).
- Determine your company's other costs, charges and expenses, including those incurred at D26. the corporate level, that are directly or indirectly attributable to the production and sale of your company's goods. These costs may include such items as losses or gains from foreign exchange transactions. For these other costs, charges and expenses:
  - (a) list each item **separately** and identify the associated general ledger accounts;
  - (b) calculate total net cost for each item (the net cost may not offset gains beyond a zero net balance);
  - (c) determine the amount of net costs to be allocated to the goods sold domestically and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis, preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold;
  - (d) determine the amount of net costs to be allocated to the goods sold to importers in Canada and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis (preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold); and
  - (e) explain your method(s) of allocating the costs in (c) and (d).
- D27. Determine the cost of sales or production royalties or patent fees paid or payable on your company's goods. If applicable, explain why any such fees are not payable, or not payable in the same amounts, on goods exported to Canada. For a breakdown of the cost of royalties and patent fees:
  - (a) list each **separately** and identify the associated general ledger accounts;
  - (b) calculate the total amount for each;
  - (c) determine the amount of the royalty or patent fee to be allocated to the goods sold domestically and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis, preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold;
  - (d) determine the amount of the royalty or patent fee to be allocated to the goods sold to importers in Canada and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis, preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold; and
  - (e) explain your method of allocating the fees in (c) and (d).
- D28. Provide information on all expected year-end adjustments that will have a material impact on the operating results of your company. These adjustments may be because of:

legislation; other government actions; a change in accounting methods, standards or practices; or any contingency, expected liability or extraordinary or unusual item that will be recognized during the current accounting period. For year-end adjustments:

- (a) list each item **separately** and identify the associated general ledger accounts;
- (b) calculate the total amount of these costs;
- (c) determine the amount of the adjustment to be allocated to the goods sold domestically and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis, preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold;
- (d) determine the amount of the adjustment to be allocated to the goods sold to importers in Canada and calculate these expenses on a per unit basis (preferably as a percentage of cost of goods sold); and
- (e) explain your method of allocating the adjustments in (c) and (d).
- Provide information on expenses (up the highest corporate level) that were not allocated to the goods sold domestically and the goods sold to importers in Canada. Identify and indicate the amounts of these expenses. Provide an explanation on the nature of these expenses and why they were not allocated.

# **Total Cost of Goods**

- ➤ Use the information in questions D21 to D29, to compile total cost databases. The product per unit total cost is the sum of the costs from the "Cost of Production" section and the costs from the "Administrative, Selling and All Other Costs" section.
- > If you used standard costs to calculate costs of production, ensure that variances are included in the total cost of production.
- **D30.** Using the suggested format for **Appendix 4A** and **Appendix 4B**, compile on a product basis, for the POI and the PAP, the unit total cost for:
  - (a) all products of subject goods sold to importers in Canada, as listed in **Appendix 1**. Label this "Appendix 4A - Total Cost of Goods Exported to Canada"; and
  - (b) all products of domestic goods sold to your domestic customers during the PAP, as listed in Appendix 3A. Label this "Appendix 4B - Total Cost of Goods Sold Domestically".
- **D31.** Provide a copy of the cost summary sheets as they appear in your product costing system for 10 randomly selected products listed in Appendix 4A for sales to Canada as well as another 10 randomly selected products for goods listed in **Appendix 4B** for domestic sales. This must be accompanied by a full explanation of the cost sheet and its contents, including a legend for any codes used, and if necessary, translated to English or French. Cost of production data from the selected cost summary sheets should be reconcilable with Appendix 4A and 4B.
- D32. Provide a worksheet that includes a reconciliation of the product per unit total cost of production for two of the randomly selected products from Appendix 4A and 4B (one

from each) to the cost accounting system (if applicable) and the financial accounting system (general ledger) and then to your financial statements (audited or interim). Provide a narrative explanation of the procedures followed to complete the accounting reconciliation.

# **Significant Factor Inputs**

#### <u>Information required from associated suppliers of significant inputs</u>

You are requested to forward a copy of this RFI to each of your company's related/associated suppliers of inputs that are a significant factor in the production process with a request that they complete PART A and Questions D1 to D32 of the RFI. Each supplier is to also submit a completed **Appendix 6** spreadsheet. Where a question refers to Appendix 4, your supplier must interpret this as their Appendix 6. This information is to be submitted to the CBSA address indicated on the front page of this RFI.

The input(s) supplied to your company should be considered the subject of the RFI from the perspective of the associated supplier(s) in their response. Associated suppliers' responses to the RFI are required no later than the due date specified on the front page of this RFI. Please contact a CBSA officer listed on the cover page of this RFI if you have any questions regarding this or any other instructions.

If your associated supplier is not the manufacturer of the input (e.g. they are a related trading company), a response is needed from both the associated trading company and associated producer of the significant input, if applicable.

- **D33.** Please identify inputs that are a significant factor in the production of steel wire. Inputs that are a significant factor should be significant in relation to the overall inputs used in the production of steel wire (e.g. wire rod, etc.).
- D34. For the POI, please identify all suppliers from which your company purchased or imported inputs that are a significant factor in the production of steel wire identified above. Please also complete **Appendix 5** in relation to these purchases.
- D35. Coordinate with your associated supplier to ensure that their "Part No." from column 1 of their Appendix 6 is the same as your "Supplier Part No." in column 1 of your Appendix 5. If this is not possible, ensure there is a way to match what is presented in your supplier's Appendix 6 with what is presented in your Appendix 5.
- Are you aware of any published prices for the same inputs that you have purchased from the related suppliers? If so please provide these publications.
- 11.2(1) of the Special Import Measures Regulations requires that when an input that is a D37. significant factor is purchased from an associated party, your costs shall be the higher of:
  - The price you have paid to the associated supplier;

- The cost incurred by that supplier (including any administrative, selling, and other costs); or
- A benchmark price based on either published pricing or arms-length selling prices.

If you have reported the price you paid for these inputs in Appendix 4A and 4B and this is the higher of the elements described above, you do not need to make any changes to those appendices, but please explain how you know that the price you paid is the higher element.

D38. If the amount you paid is not the higher of the elements explained in question D37 above, please add a new column to your Appendix 4A and 4B as part of column 6 – cost of raw material. In this new column, include the adjusted cost of those inputs. Please make it clear which type of inputs are adjusted.

For example, consider a situation where you purchased wire rod from a related party, but your purchase price is less than their cost of production. In this situation column 6 – "COST OF MATERIAL" would contain your cost as per your accounting system, based on your purchase price. You would then create a new column 6-1 – "ADJUSTED COST OF MATERIAL" which would contain the full adjusted cost of all material inputs.

D39. If you added columns for D37 above, please explain your methodology and include any supporting documents showing the allocation.

#### **Particular Market Situation**

The following questions are only required for parties located in Türkiye. All other parties do not have to respond to the below questions.

- **D40.** If your company purchased inputs that are a significant factor in the production of steel wire from both SOEs and non-SOEs, please describe the decision making process with respect to how your company determines where to source the inputs.
- **D41.** Please identify and describe any policy, plan and/or directive issued by your government which may impact the decisions made by your company with respect to the purchase of inputs that are a significant factor in the production of steel wire.
- D42. Please identify and describe any policy, plan and/or directive issued by your government which encourages or requires the purchase of domestically produced inputs that are a significant factor in the production of steel wire.
- Please identify and describe any support programs offered by your government, including any financial contributions or any kind of income or price support which relates to the production or sale of inputs that are a significant factor in the production of steel wire. Furthermore, please describe the impact each program may have on your company's purchase price of the inputs.

- D44. Please discuss the volatility and/or depreciation of your country's domestic currency and any impacts that this has had or may have on your company's buying and selling decisions both generally, and specifically with respect to steel wire and its inputs that are a significant factor in their production.
- **D45.** Please discuss any steps that your company has taken to mitigate the effects of inflation and currency volatility and/or depreciation, and what impact, if any, this has had.
- For the following products, provide detailed information on all duties and quotas, including those relating to trade remedy measures, applicable on imports and exports during the POI. Provide details on all trade remedy measures in place during the POI on such products.
  - a. steel wire in general;
  - b. carbon and alloy steel wire that is equivalent to the product definition; and
  - c. wire rod.
- **D47.** Please explain Türkiye's Inward Processing Regime. How does it work? What are the requirements for a company to use it? Are there any types of import duties that cannot be avoided through this system? Did you use this program during the POI? On what products?
- In its assessment of the distorting effect (or lack of) of PMS factors on domestic prices (whether for steel wire or for its inputs), the CBSA may use third country benchmarks. Should you have an opinion on the most appropriate benchmark for such purposes, please provide details, justification and support.
- D49. There are provisions in the Special Import Measures Regulations, where, in the event that a particular market situation exists which does not permit a proper comparison of the sale of like goods with the sale of the goods to the importer in Canada, such that the acquisition cost of an input used in the production of the goods does not reasonably reflect the actual cost of that input, the cost of that input in the country of export may, in some circumstances, be considered to be the price of the same or substantially the same inputs determined on the basis of the published prices outside the country of export, adjusted to reflect the differences relating to price comparability with the country of export.

In the event that the use of such provisions are considered appropriate to this investigation, please provide any opinion on the most appropriate benchmark for such purposes, along with details, justification and support, along with any opinion, justification and support with respect to adjustments required relating to price comparability with the country of export.

#### IMPORTANT REMINDERS

- 1) Responses to questions, where data is required to be provided in worksheet format, must also be provided in electronic format. Refer to the Instructions regarding the submission of data in electronic format.
- 2) Allocations should be based on annual data, where periods of high or low production may otherwise skew the allocations. Explanations must be provided to give a clear understanding of the method of allocation and in sufficient detail to enable the CBSA to trace and verify the amounts allocated back to ledger accounts and source documents.
- 3) Any source material that you provide with your response must be in the original language and must be accompanied by a translation in either English or French.
- 4) If your company is not the producer of the goods, please consult items #27 and #28 of the Instructions.
- 5) If you have designated any information confidential, a non-confidential version of that information must accompany your response to this RFI. See Part F of the RFI for further details in this regard.

# PART E – GLOSSARY

Administrative and Selling Expenses

While the following list is not exhaustive, administrative and selling expenses include: directors' fees, management salaries and benefits, office salaries and benefits, office supplies, insurance, promotion, entertainment and depreciation expenses. Administrative and selling expenses also include corporate overhead.

Allocation

Allocation of expenses such as overhead, administrative, selling and all other costs; for example as a percentage of sales, percentage of direct costs, or a constant amount per unit.

**Associated Persons** and/or Companies

Persons or companies that are related to each other or do not deal with each other at arm's length. For example, individuals related by blood, marriage or adoption or companies that are directly or indirectly controlled by the same person or by the same company. See "related".

**Associated Purchasers** 

Where two or more purchasers are associated persons and/or companies, they will be regarded as a single purchaser.

Average Number of **Collection Days/Aging** of Accounts Receivable

The average number of days between the invoice date and the date of receipt of payment for goods sold. Aging reports provide details regarding the amounts due and those past due based on various predetermined time frames.

**Bank Charges** 

Any charge incurred as a result of services rendered by a bank or other financial institution in respect of the sale, shipment, financing, payment, etc. of the goods sold.

**Brokerage Fees** 

The amount paid to a custom's broker for import/export services rendered.

**By-products** 

A marketable product of lesser importance produced as an incident to the production of a major product.

**Cash Discount** 

This is a discount to the selling price of the goods that may be granted to customers by the vendor for the early payment of invoices. Sometimes called a prompt payment discount. Example: 2% 10, net 30 days.

**Container Freight** 

Charges

The charges normally associated with leasing or renting of a container and may include charges for packing or unpacking.

#### Cost of Goods Sold

Cost of goods sold is generally calculated by totalling the opening inventory and production costs and deducting there from the amount of closing inventory.

#### **Date of Sale**

The date of sale is considered to be the date that the parties establish the terms of sale. The date of the order confirmation is usually considered as the date of sale, although the date of sale could be the contract, purchase order or invoice date. If any of the terms of sale are changed substantially, (i.e., significant change in price or quantity ordered), the date that the revision was made may be considered to be the date of sale.

#### **Date of Shipment**

The date of shipment is the date the goods began their continuous journey to the customer.

# Discounting or **Factoring of Accounts** Receivable

Discounting of accounts receivable is the sale, usually at a discount, of a company's accounts receivable.

## **Dock Charges**

Any levy paid as a result of using dock or port facilities for movement of goods.

#### **Dumped**

Dumped, in relation to any goods, means that the normal value of the goods exceeds the export price.

#### **Export Price**

Export price is usually the lesser of the exporter's adjusted selling price for the goods or the importer's adjusted purchase price. Where there is no exporter's sale price or no price at which the importer in Canada has purchased or agreed to purchase the goods, or where the price is considered to be unreliable because the sale is between associated persons or there exists a compensatory arrangement, the export price is based on the price at which the goods are sold by the importer in Canada to unrelated purchasers in Canada, less related expenses and an amount for profit.

#### **Factory Overhead**

All production costs other than direct material and direct labour costs. Factory overhead includes all costs necessary to the operation and maintenance of the production facility/factory and is frequently divided into two categories namely, variable and fixed. Factory overhead does not include administrative and selling expenses but includes depreciation expense.

#### **Forward Sale/Contract**

A forward sale is a contract that commits the user to buying or selling an asset, such as a treasury bill or dollars, at a specific price on a specific date in the future.

**Futures Contract** 

A forward contract that is traded on an exchange.

**Goods in Question** 

May be either subject goods (goods sold to Canada which match the product definition) or like goods (goods sold domestically that are identical or similar to the subject goods).

Goods of the Same Description

All goods meeting the definition of subject goods produced and sold in the exporter's domestic market.

**Hedging/Covering** 

Hedging is the purchase and holding of foreign currency for a length of time. Its purpose is to eliminate risks involved in dealing with foreign currencies. Also called covering and swap deposits.

**Identical Goods** 

Identical goods are goods that are identical in all respects to the subject goods exported to Canada by having all the characteristics used to identify a product. For this investigation, a good is identical when it has the same following characteristics:

- 1. Specification
- 2. Grade
- 3. Carbon Content (%)
- 4. Residual Chemical Composition Requirement (Y/N)
- 5. Residual Chemical Composition Details (%)
- 6. Nominal Wire Diameter
- 7. Coating
- 8. Coating Thickness
- 9. Surface Finish
- 10. Heat Treatment
- 11. Shape

Note that some characteristics listed above contain sub-characteristics. For this investigation, a good is *identical* when it has the same 11 characteristics along with all of the same sub-characteristics.

**Inland Freight** 

All costs, charges and expenses associated with shipping goods via land but may sometimes include the charges and expenses associated with inland waterways.

Like Goods

Like goods are goods that are identical in all respects to the subject goods exported to Canada, or in the absence of identical goods, goods the uses and other characteristics of which closely resemble those of the exported goods (similar goods).

Ministerial **Specification**  A Ministerial specification is used to determine the normal values, export prices or the amounts of subsidy when the regular methods for making the calculations cannot be applied. It may also be used to cover new products or new exporters not covered by previous rulings.

Model

Model is the generic term used throughout this RFI to identify individual products with various distinct characteristics.

**Normal Value** 

Normal value is usually based on the price at which an exporter sells like goods for domestic consumption in the ordinary course of trade to unrelated purchasers. Where normal values cannot be determined based on domestic selling prices, normal values will be determined based on the aggregate of the cost of production, an amount for administrative, selling and all other costs and an amount for profit. In the absence of the required information, the normal value is based on a Ministerial

specification.

**Ocean/Port Charges** 

All costs, charges and expenses associated with shipping goods via

water.

**Packaging** 

The charges normally associated with leasing or renting of a container

and may include charges for packing or unpacking.

**Period of Investigation** (POI)

The POI represents the time frame selected at the time of initiation to identify the shipments to Canada for which information is required and

that will be investigated. The POI for this investigation is from

January 1, 2024 to December 31, 2024.

Person

Includes a partnership, corporation or an association.

**Product** 

Product is the generic term used throughout this RFI to denote an individual product based on the characteristics used to establish

identical goods.

**Profitability Analysis** 

Period (PAP)

The PAP is the length of time during which the profitability of domestic

market sales is tested. The PAP for this investigation is from

January 1, 2024 to December 31, 2024

#### Related

For the purposes of defining "associated persons", persons are considered to be related if

- they are connected by blood relationship;
- one is an officer or director of the other;
- each such person is an officer or director of the same two corporations, associations, partnerships or other organizations;
- they are partners;
- one is the employer of the other;
- they directly or indirectly control or are controlled by the same person;
- one directly or indirectly controls or is controlled by the other;
- any other person directly or indirectly owns, holds or controls 5% or more of the outstanding voting stock or shares of each such person; or
- one directly or indirectly owns, holds or controls 5% or more of the outstanding voting stock or shares of the other.

Sale

Includes leasing and renting, an agreement to sell, lease or rent and an irrevocable tender.

# **Scrap Material**

Scrap material is material left over from certain production processes. Scrap typically has some measurable but relatively minor recovery value.

#### **Similar Goods**

Similar goods are goods that are not identical in all respects but are similar in use and in characteristics to the subject goods exported to Canada.

#### **Standard Cost**

Standard costs are predetermined or budgeted (estimated) costs per unit of a product or process, comprising labour, materials and overhead. Standard costs are typically based on historical data and are the base against which actual costs are compared and variances measured and analyzed.

#### **Subject Goods**

The definition of the subject goods for this investigation is contained at the start of the questionnaire

# **Subsequent Trade** Level

Refers to the next lowest trade level, subsequent to the trade level of the importer in Canada, to which you sell in your domestic market. In this context, the producer is considered to be at the highest trade level and the end-user at the lowest trade level. In determining the normal value of the goods, adjustments may be made to your domestic selling price to account for differences in trade level between the importer in Canada and your domestic customers. See "trade level".

**Total Cost** Total cost is the cost of producing the good plus administrative, selling

and all other costs.

**Trade Level** The level that a company occupies in the distribution chain for a

> product. The predominant determining factor in establishing the trade level of an entity is the trade level to which that entity in turn sells the goods. The activities that the entity carries out may also help in distinguishing the trade level. Examples of typical trade levels are, in descending order: producer, national distributor, regional distributor,

wholesaler, and retailer. See "subsequent trade level".

Variance A variance is the difference between actual cost and standard cost of a

cost element, e.g., material price variance, material usage variance,

labour rate variance, etc.

**Warehousing Cost** All costs, charges and expenses associated with storing goods while on

route to Canada, such as bonded warehouse fees.

Waste Material Waste material is material that is lost, evaporates or shrinks during

certain production processes and typically has no measurable recovery

value but does have added cost.

# PART F – TREATMENT OF CONFIDENTIAL AND NON-CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

# Submitted to the CBSA for all Proceedings under SIMA

**NOTE:** Parties are required to review and consult with the <u>Confidentiality and Disclosure</u> Guidelines for SIMA Proceedings before submitting any information to the Canada Border Services Agency (CBSA) to ensure that their information complies fully with section 85-87 of the Special Import Measures Act (SIMA). These guidelines outline the CBSA's policies and procedures with respect to the submission of confidential and non-confidential information and the disclosure of confidential information under SIMA.

For additional information on the CBSA's requirements for proper formatting of a confidential and non-confidential submission and for examples of these requirements, parties are encouraged to review the following:

- Submitting information to the Canada Border Services Agency in a Special Imports and Measures Act proceeding
- Sample submission: comparative view
- Templates

# Why Provide Confidential and Non-Confidential Information?

The Special Import Measures Act (SIMA) requires that confidential information submitted to the CBSA be accompanied by a non-confidential version of the information. Please consult the Confidentiality and disclosure guidelines for Special Import and Measures Act proceedings and the supporting links above for further information and guidance on the CBSA's treatment of confidential and non-confidential information and how to prepare both a confidential and nonconfidential submission of your information.

#### **Treatment of Your Non-Confidential Information**

Your non-confidential information will be given to any party that asks for this information for the purposes of the proceeding.

#### **Treatment of Your Confidential Information**

There are certain times when the CBSA will release your confidential information: first, to independent counsel for a party to the proceeding with disclosure authorization, under the terms and conditions of a disclosure undertaking; and second, to Canadian courts, tribunals and panels.

#### **Providing Only Non-Confidential Information?**

If you decide that your reply to this RFI does not contain confidential information, every page of your reply should be marked "NON-CONFIDENTIAL". You must make a statement, in a covering letter, that you do not consider any information in your submission to be confidential.

## **Providing Confidential Information?**

If your reply to this RFI contains confidential information, this reply, along with all of the attachments and supporting documents, will be your confidential submission. In the confidential submission, you must:

- 1. Clearly identify confidential information by enclosing it within [square brackets] and highlighting all confidential information as outlined in the Confidentiality and disclosure guidelines for Special Import and Measures Act proceedings; and
- 2. Clearly mark every page of the confidential submission as "CONFIDENTIAL" including all attachments.

#### **Review of Non-Confidential Submission**

The non-confidential version of your submission will be reviewed by the CBSA to ensure that it is in sufficient detail to convey a reasonable understanding of the substance of the information submitted in the confidential version.

If CBSA determines that an adequate non-confidential bracketed version or a non-confidential summary of information designated as confidential has not been provided by the respondent, and the respondent fails to justify why it cannot be provided, does not withdraw the designation, does not take corrective action or does not submit a revised version, the CBSA will NOT use the confidential information provided by your organization in the proceedings. As a result, the CBSA's determination will be based on the best information available. It is imperative that companies delete only the minimum information necessary to protect their interests and only what is confidential.

#### **Designation of Confidential Information**

When you provide confidential information for the first time in respect of a SIMA proceeding, a signed and completed Designation of Confidential Information must be submitted to the CBSA. Here, you must identify the nature of the information you wish to designate as confidential, and provide reasons why you request that the information be treated as confidential. This document is non-confidential and should not include any confidential information. It will be included in both versions of your submission.

#### **Certificate of Veracity, Accuracy and Completeness**

A signed Certificate of Veracity, Accuracy and Completeness is required to along with your response. This certificate should be reproduced and signed on your company letterhead. This document is non-confidential and should not include any confidential information. It will be included in both versions of your submission.

# **Independent Counsel**

If your company retains independent counsel to represent you in this matter, please provide a Letter of authorization to the CBSA, including authorization to discuss with and to release to your independent counsel any confidential information that you have submitted and particulars of your file. Please be advised that confidential information submitted by other parties to the proceedings will be disclosed only to independent counsel. Therefore, letters of representation should be provided as soon as possible so that your independent counsel may access confidential information submitted by other parties.

# DESIGNATION OF CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

I,	,	f
(Print name)	(Print Position / Title)	(Print name of company)
Request for Information co exported from China, Chin	oncerning the dumping investiga	nission to the CBSA in response to the ation into steel wire originating in or ia, Portugal, Spain, Thailand, Türkiye, as confidential.
Section A - Briefly list the	nature of the information you v	vish to designate as confidential
Section B - Provide reaso	ns why you request that the info	rmation be treated confidential
Signed:		Date:

# PART G – REQUEST FOR INFORMATION CHECKLIST

To be submitted with your response to the RFI

Please respond to each of the following questions by placing a checkmark in the "yes" or "no" column. If a response is no, provide an explanation as to why you have not complied with the instructions.

Question 1:	Yes	No	
Did you provide a confidential and non- confidential version of your response in accordance with the disclosure instructions in the Request?			If no, reason:
Question 2:	Yes	No	
Did you complete the <i>Designation of Confidential Information</i> for designating information as confidential?			If no, reason:
Question 3:	Yes	No	
Did you bracket and highlight the confidential information in the confidential response?			If no, reason:
Question 4:	Yes	No	
Did you mark every page of the confidential submission as "CONFIDENTIAL", including all attachments?			If no, reason:
Question 5:	Yes	No	
Did you mark every page of the non- confidential version "NON- CONFIDENTIAL" as well as place empty brackets and highlight areas where confidential information was deleted from the non-confidential version?			If no, reason:

# PART H – CERTIFICATE OF VERACITY, ACCURACY AND **COMPLETENESS**

[Note: This certificate should be reproduced and signed on your company's letterhead by a responsible officer who has authority to respond on behalf of your company.]

I,	. of	
(Print name)	, of (Print Position / Title)	(Print name of company)
Request for Information – D		•
Signed:	Date:	
Telephone number of signatory:		
E-mail address of signatory:		
Address of signatory:		

# <u>APPENDIX 1 – EXPORTS TO CANADA</u>

# This appendix is in reference to Question B7 of the RFI.

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

Please refer to the Appendix 1 tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

# **APPENDIX 2 – SELECTION OF LIKE GOODS**

# This appendix is in reference to Question C6 of the RFI

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

Please refer to the Appendix 2 tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

# <u>APPENDIX 3A – DOMESTIC SALES OF GOODS OF THE SAME</u> <u>DESCRIPTION</u>

# This appendix is in reference to Questions C7 of the RFI

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

Please refer to the Appendix 3A tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

# <u>APPENDIX 3B – DOMESTIC SALES OF SELECTED LIKE GOODS</u>

# This appendix is in reference to Questions C8 of the RFI

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

Please refer to the Appendix 3B tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

# APPENDIX 4A – TOTAL COST OF GOODS EXPORTED TO CANADA

## This appendix is in reference to Questions D21 to D30 of the RFI.

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

The costing information requested in **Appendix 4A** should be presented in a format that includes all costs and is reconcilable to your company's own financial records. The column names specified in **Appendix 4A** of the electronic spreadsheet should be used in your worksheets and the computer data files submitted to the CBSA. If other columns or column titles are more appropriate to suit your cost reporting practices, you may make the necessary inclusions and/or adaptations. However, please prepare an explanation for any deviation from the suggested format and attach it to your RFI response. The suggested format may be modified to conform to your own financial records.

Please note that actual costs are preferred. If standard costs are used, the variances must be indicated in the report. The costs must be provided separately for each production facility/factory where the goods are produced.

Please refer to the Appendix 4A tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI – RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

# APPENDIX 4B - TOTAL COST OF GOODS SOLD DOMESTICALLY

# This appendix is in reference to Questions D21 to D30 of the RFI.

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

The costing information requested in **Appendix 4B** should be presented in a format that includes all costs and is reconcilable to your company's own financial records. The column names specified in **Appendix 4B** of the electronic spreadsheet should be used in your worksheets and the computer data files submitted to the CBSA. If other columns or column titles are more appropriate to suit your cost reporting practices, you may make the necessary inclusions and/or adaptations. However, please prepare an explanation for any deviation from the suggested format and attach it to your RFI response. The suggested format may be modified to conform to your own financial records.

Please note that actual costs are preferred. If standard costs are used, the variances must be indicated in the report. The costs must be provided separately for each production facility/factory where the goods are produced.

Please refer to the Appendix 4B tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI – RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

# <u>APPENDIX 5 – PURCHASES OF INPUTS THAT ARE A SIGNIFICANT</u> FACTOR OF PRODUCTION

# This appendix is in reference to Questions D33 to D43 of the RFI.

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

Please refer to the Appendix 5 tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping - Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

# <u>APPENDIX 6 – TOTAL COST OF SIGNIFICANT FACTOR INPUTS</u>

# This appendix is in reference to Questions D33 to D39 of the RFI.

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information.

The costing information requested in **Appendix 6** should be presented in a format that includes all costs and is reconcilable to your related supplier's financial records. The column names specified in **Appendix 6** of the electronic spreadsheet should be used in your worksheets and the computer data files submitted to the CBSA. If other columns or column titles are more appropriate to suit your cost reporting practices, you may make the necessary inclusions and/or adaptations. However, please prepare an explanation for any deviation from the suggested format and attach it to your RFI response. The suggested format may be modified to conform to your own financial records.

Please note that actual costs are preferred. If standard costs are used, the variances must be indicated in the report. The costs must be provided separately for each production facility/factory where the goods are produced.

Please refer to the Appendix 6 tab in the electronic Excel® file "SW 2025 IN INI - RFI Exporter Dumping – Appendices.xlsx" included with this RFI for completion of this Appendix.

APPENDIX I - EXPORTS TO CANADA
(This appendix is in reference to question B? of the RFI)
Refer to the "Secure of Information Submitted" guidelines in this BFI for instructions when providing electronic information

1 1 2 3 3	1 1	3 3 3 3	4 4 4	7 X 9	18 11 12 13	14 19 14	17 18 19 20 21 22	23 23 24	26 26	27 28 2	38 31 32	33 34 38	N 27 28	29 40 41	a a	
	Residual Chemical Composition Details (%)		IMPOSTIE CUNTONER BELATIDE TH	BASE PLACEOF NAMEOFT	THE PACTORNY MEASURE DATEOFRANK PRINTERS P. T. CHES. P. C. CHES. P	THERE IN SEE IN SEC.	BHANEY BARROF QUANTITY INTO SELENCE CURRENT	BOMB TE: CANADAN OCEAN PLAND PRINCE	X PORT CONTRINE	BOOK CHARGES POSITIONES WARRE	EOR BEGADEVE OTHE CANADAS HIVE	AN PROPET OTHER RELATIVANO	OTHER BOMOUTE EXPOSE	MET CLIPORT MET LIMIT PARMENT EXPORT	BATHOW DATEONTOF PRODUCT	DOEAL SPOTNALI EXTENSED SHORTLOW
daxt Number Product Code translard)  Product Code translard)  Grade	Carbon Ca	Nominal Wise Coating Chating Surface Treatment She Diameter (sum)	Po NAME MANAGE (VIENNA) II	SHEPMONT BE	EXCELLY PRODUCTION MARKE OF	BERE DATE MARKE BATE	HENN MEMONT (series team) PEEX PRICE	CHARGE CHARGE CRARG	28 CILICIS CILICIS	Cital	EZN PER CHARZE TAXE	DECORAT BECORNY ALLOWANCES	BOODIN TAUX TAUX	PACK PACK TIRMS	PAYMENT (on per Aggeralin 64)	CONT CONTRAC
-																-

Channel Channe

- The Bridge Name leifurn for product more assigned by your company to the product exposed to Canada.
- 2 Using Perdact Cele (UK)
  Indian for UPC used intensily by your company in a normal course of business. This information should be provided at the most detailed level peochic (i.e. the next grander level minimized by your information system).
- 2a Specification (applicable tendant) Indicate the applicable specification of the steel wire. Where smoot than one specification applies please, specify all yes, ASTM 8469, 285 GISS2, EN 10025-2, 265 1442, etc.)
- The Garde before the applicable staril grade. Where more than one grade applies planes specify all.
- Se Carbon Contract (%) Indicate the carbon context of the exed wire, as a preventage (%) of the weight.
- Ad Recided Che short Composition Requires user (NN)
  Indiants whether or not a residual chemical composition requirement has been operated by the customer not otherwise included in the applicable steal grade (s, g Yos No)
- Se Revisited Chemical Composition Details (%)
  Eyes to M, provide the specific details of the necidael-clemical composition requirement (see % context), and indicate the required levels of each of the specific necidael-components.
- 2f Nominal West Dismeter Indicate the nominal dismeter of the wire in militatron.
- In Carling Indians whether the wire is control/plant with size ("galaxies"), size-shanisms alsy ("galliar"), other hous metal (deceabre), and/or plants (polysin/clohestic, other—deceabre). Plane indicate every conting plants applied.
- 26 Carding Thickness
  Specify the factors of the conting plating Provide the minimum resign of the contingplating (ground), you man of monorted wise network, or the thickness in millimates (your that the unit of manuses depends on the type of contingplating).
- If Serface Flakh
  E wire is not counted plant of 'thright''), indicate the wire earlies disink-(house, labe, line, ploughess, ex.). 3j Heat Treatment Specify every from of heat treatment that the mod wise has undergone, such as Annualog, Patenting Americag & Patenting (heds), etc.
- 3k Shape Specify the conn-nucleonal chaps of the wire. Ex. round, that, triangular, square, horagonal or other specialty chaper.
- Importer Name Indicate the same of the importer in Canada.
- Cantomer Number
   Indians the contoner number of the imposter is Canada.
- 6 Related (VecNo)? Indicate if you are related to the importer in Cassada.
- 7 Trade Level ledicate the trade level of the importer in Canada.
- 8 Place of Direct Shipment Indicate the place from where the product was directly shipped to Canada.
- Name of Manufacturer
  Indicate the name of the numblecturer of the product.
- 10 Factory / Production Facility indicate the name and location of the formy or production facility where the product was produced.
- 11 Manth & Year of Production Indicate the month and year when the product was made (s.g., Documber 2023).
- 12 Date of Sule Indicate the date of olds (softer to the definition in Part II: Chrossop). The date to be insented is generally the date of achieve-bedgeness of the contenses's coder and when the principal terms are fealboot.
- Parchase Outer Number lesset the purchase order number.
- 14 Parchase Outer Date Inset the date of your contourn's purchase outer.
- 15 Invoice Number Indicate the invoice number.
- 16 Service Date Report the date of the invoice issued by your company.
- 17 Delivery Terms ladients the delivery terms officed to the importor in Canada (a.g., POS, CPT, FCA, etc.).
- 18 Date of Shipment ledicate the date the product was objected to the imposter in Canada (i.e., the date the product left your dictory/wavelense).
- 19 Quantity (Metric Tours) Indicate the quantity of the product shipped (i.e., metric tours).
- 20 Unit Selling Poles Indicate the unit-willing price of the product recorded on the invoice (i.e., 5 termic tense).
- 21 Extended Selling Price Indicate the fall invoice value of the goods. This value should be the quantity multiplied by the unit selling price.
- 22 Currency Indicate the currency of softeness for the sale.
- 23a Island Fivight Changes
  Island Fivight Changes
  Island Fivight Changes
  Island Fivight Changes incurred and that are included in the extended salling prior (solution 22) of the product.
  These are generally the changes from the production facility to the post of objected.
- 20 bload Firight Charges.

  Indian the amount of my short firight charges incurred and that are included in the consoled suffage point (solven 20) of the product incurred moving the goods within Canada.
- 26 Oreas Fieight Charges Indicate the amount of any occur-feight charges included in the controlled sulling price (solution 21) of the product.
- 25 Port Charges Indicate the amount of port charges; and Aureleuer trans; included in the encoded sulling price (column 21).
- 26 Centainer Charges Indiants the amount of container feight charges included in the counseled welling price (column 21) for leaving-or resting a container.
- 27 Book Charges Indicate the amount of dock charges included in the outstands willing prior (solution 21).
- 26 Incurance indicate the amount included in the extended selling price (column 21) for incuring the goods while being chipped to the purchaser's premises.
- 29 Wanthouse Charges believe for amount included in the cetached willing point parker [21] for exposure incurred in vanisheesing the grods at any point ofter they have the point of direct deposant in the country of export.

- 32 Canadian Duty & Taxes: Indicate the amount included in the selling prior for Canadian customs dation and Canadian tensor.
- Prompt Payment Discount
  Indicate the amount of the discount for prompt payment greated to the importor in Canada.
- 35 Relates and Advances:
  Solicine the amount of any whose native advances ground in the contours: Place and one a separate column for each type of others or advance in g., quantily whose, annulus whose, design advances, and ad
- 26 Other Charges / Braselfin.
  The column is to any other charge, or bourfit (price subations). Each sharp or bourfit chail be given be concentrate and labelled accordingly.
  Spould the assume, and posselle a separate, number description of each turn to possel a thorough understandingly CHSA criticals.
- 37 Bonnestic Taxes
  The amount of applicable downeric commodity tax, value-added tex (VAT), or any other domestic tax is included in the export selling price that is not fully selfantable upon export.
- 28 Expert Taxes Indicate the amount for caport taxes (Facured by your company.
- 39 Net Expert Price The amount is column 21 less the amounts reported in columns 23 to 38. 60 Net Unit Export Price The unit caport price is determined by dividing the amount in column 40 by the questly in column 19.
- 41 Payment Terms Indicate the terms of payment offered to the imposter in Canada (e.g., 2% 10 net 30 days).
- 42 Date of Receipt of Payment Indicate the date year company received payment for the product front the importor in Canada.
- Did that Core of Product
  Indians for tool indicate the tool injury group (in marks town). The trial and core thread moses in with the date provided in Approach 44, (damping \$27) for the relevant product product of the specific moses and year of production.
- 44 Test Extended Cest
  The real-remaind cost of product is determined by multiplying the unit cost of the product is column 43 by the questry in column 19.
- 45 Spot Salo or Short Long Term Contract Indicate if the sale was made on a spot basis or as part of a short-long-term contract.

#### **APPENDIX 2 - SELECTION OF LIKE GOODS**

(This appendix is in reference to question C6 of the RFI)

The following chart must be completed for all products of subject wire rod exported to Canac

1	1	2	3	3	3
a	b		a	b	c
Product Number	Product Name	Unique Product Code	Specificatio n (applicable standard)	Grade	Carbon Content (%)

Column # 11 LIKE GOOD: I= Identical, S = Similar

#### Column # 12 **REASON:**

*Like goods* are goods that are *identical* or *similar* to the su Identical goods are goods that are identical in all respects to For this investigation, a good is identical when it has the san

- 1. Specification
- 2. Grade
- 3. Carbon Content (%)
- 4. Residual Chemical Composition on R
- 5. Residual Chemical Composition Deta
- 6. Nominal Wire Diameter
- 7. Coating
- 8. Coating Thickness
- 9. Surface Finish
- 10. Heat Treatment
- 11. Shape

A domestic good considered closely resembling or "similar"

<sup>&</sup>quot;I" indicates that the domestic product/model chosen is ide

<sup>&</sup>quot;S" indicates that the domestic product chosen is similar go

<sup>&</sup>quot;N/A" indicates "not applicable" - for products for which the

If similar goods were identified, explain the rationale used in

If similar goods were not identified, indicate the reason why

- · where like goods are not produced for the do
- · where there is another reason, indicate the re

la during the POI and sold domestically during the PAP.

				PRODUC	T/MODEL EXI					
			3							
d e										
		Residual C	Chemical Con	nposition Det	tails (%)					
Copper (Cu)	Nickel (Ni)	Chromium (Cr)	Molybdenu m (Mo)	Tin (Sn)	Vanadium (V)					
	Copper (Cu)	Copper (Cu) Nickel (Ni)		Residual Chemical Con	Residual Chemical Composition Det					

entical to the export product; and bods to the export product here are no comparable domestic products or there have been no sales to Canada of that product.

bject goods and are sold in the exporter's domestic market. the subject goods exported to Canada by having all the characteristics used to identify a product/n ne following characteristics:

equirement (Y/N) ils (%)

<sup>&#</sup>x27; would generally meet several of the characteristics listed above, with consideration given to whet

1 the selection of like goods in Appendix 2. Explain which product characteristics your company h

there are no sales of domestic like goods for comparison with the product(s)/model(s) shipped to omestic market, indicate "for export only"; and eason.

PORTED TO CANADA										
		3	3	3	3					
		f	g	h	i					
Nitrogen (N)	Nitrogen (N) Other		Coating	Coating Thickness	Surface Finish					

nodel.

her a domestic product has a comparative usefulness to the exported subject good in its applicatio

ias used to select comparable similar product goods of domestic sales and why those product chara
Canada.

3	3	4	5
j	k		
Heat Treatment (specify each)	Shape	NAME OF MANUFACTURER	FACTORY / PRODUCTION FACILITY

acteristics were chosen.		

6	6	7	8	8
a	b		a	b
Product Number	Product Name	Unique Product Code	Specification (applicable standard)	Grade

					PRODU	CT/MODEL SC							
8	8				8								
c	d				e								
		Residual Chemical Composition De											
Carbon Content (%)	Residual Chemical Compositio n Requireme nt (Y/N)	Copper (Cu)	Nickel (Ni)	Chromium (Cr)	Molybdenu m (Mo)	Tin (Sn)							

OLD DOMEST	ICALLY				
			8	8	8
			f	g	h
tails (%)					
Vanadium (V)	Nitrogen (N)	Other	Nominal Wire Diameter (mm)	Coating	Coating Thickness

8	8	8	9	10
i	j	k		
Surface Finish	Heat Treatment (specify each)	Shape	NAME OF MANUFACTURER	FACTORY / PRODUCTION FACILITY

11	12
LIKE GOOD I=Identical S=Similar or N/A	REASON

#### APPENDIX 3A - DOMESTIC SALES OF GOODS OF THE SAME DESCRIPTION

#### (This appendix is in reference to questions C7 of the RFI)

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information

1	1	2	3	3	3	3		3								3	3	3	3
a	b		a	b	c	d				(	;				f	g	h	i	j
									Residual	Chemical Co	mposition D	etails (%)							
Product Number	Product Name	Unique Product Code	Specificatio n (applicable standard)	Grade	Carbon Content (%)	Residual Chemical Compositio n Requireme nt (Y/N)	Copper (Cu)	Copper Nickel (Ni) Chromium Molybdenu Tin (Sn) Vanadium Nitrogen Other							Nominal Wire Diameter (mm)	Coating	Coating Thickness	Surface Finish	Heat Treatment (specify each)

# Column # Column Name/Description

#### 1a Product Number

Indicate the product identifier assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada. This may be identical to the unique product code described below.

If your company does not have a product identifier, you are asked to assign a product identifier to the product for purposes of creating a reference that can used to match products between Appendices 1, 2, 3A, 3B, and 4A and 4B.

#### 1b Product Name

Indicate the product name assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada.

#### 2 Unique Product Code (UPC)

Indicate the UPC used internally by your company in a normal course of business. This information should be provided at the most detailed level possible (i.e. the most granular level maintained by your information system).

#### 3a Specification (applicable standard)

Indicate the applicable specification of the steel wire. Where more than one specification applies please, specify all (ex. ASTM B498, JIS G3532, EN 10025-2, BS 1442, etc).

#### 3b Grade

Indicate the applicable steel grade. Where more than one grade applies please specify all.

#### 3c Carbon Content (%)

Indicate the carbon content of the steel wire, as a percentage (%) of the weight.

### 3d Residual Chemical Composition Requirement (Y/N)

Indicate whether or not a residual chemical composition requirement has been specified by the customer not otherwise included in the applicable steel grade (e.g Yes/No)

### Residual Chemical Composition Details (%)

If yes to 3d, provide the specific details of the residual chemical composition requirement (as % content), and indicate the required levels of each of the specific residual components.

### 3f Nominal Wire Diameter

Indicate the nominal diameter of the wire in millimetres.

### 3g Coating

Indicate whether the wire is coated/plated with zinc ("galvanized"), zinc-aluminum alloy ("galfan"), other base metal (describe), and/or plastic (polyvinyl chloride, other—describe). Please indicate every coating/plating applied.

#### 3h Coating Thickness

Specify the thickness of the coating/plating. Provide the minimum weight of the coating/plating (grams), per area of uncoated wire surface (square metres), or the thickness in millimetres (note that the unit of measure depends on the type of coating/plating).

#### 3i Surface Finish

If wire is not coated/plated ("bright"), indicate the wire surface finish (borax, lube, lime, phosphate, etc.).

#### 3j Heat Treatment

Specify every form of heat treatment that the steel wire has undergone, such as: Annealing, Patenting, Annealing & Patenting (both), etc.

#### 3k Shape

Specify the cross-sectional shape of the wire. Ex. round, flat, triangular, square, hexagonal or other specialty shapes.

#### 4 Customer Name

Indicate the name of the customer in the domestic market.

### 5 Customer Number

Indicate the customer number of the customer in the domestic market.

#### 6 Related (Yes/No)?

Indicate if you are related to the customer in domestic market.

#### 7 Trade Level

Indicate the trade level of the customer in domestic market.

#### 8 Place of Direct Shipment

Indicate the place from where the product was directly shipped to the customer in the domestic market.

### 9 Name of Manufacturer

Indicate the name of the manufacturer of the product.

### 10 Factory / Production Facility

Indicate the name and location of the factory or production facility where the product was produced.

#### 11 Month & Year of Production

Indicate the month and year when the product was made (e.g., December 2022).

#### 12 Date of Sale

Indicate the date of sale (refer to the definition in Part E - Glossary).

The date to be inserted is generally the date of acknowledgment of the customer's order and when the principal terms are finalized.

#### 13 Purchase Order Number

Insert the purchase order number.

### 14 Purchase Order Date

Insert the date of your customer's purchase order.

# 15 Invoice Number

Indicate the invoice number.

### 16 Invoice Date

Report the date of the invoice issued by your company.

### 17 Delivery Terms

Indicate the delivery terms offered to the customer in the domestic market (e.g., FOB, CPT, FCA, etc.).

#### 18 Date of Shipment

Indicate the date the product was shipped to the customer in the domestic market (i.e., the date the product left your factory/warehouse).

#### 19 Quantity (Metric Tonne)

Indicate the quantity of the product shipped (i.e., metric tonne).

### 20 Unit Selling Price

Indicate the unit-selling price of the product recorded on the invoice (i.e., \$/metric tonne).

### 21 Extended Selling Price

Indicate the full invoice value of the goods.

This value should be the quantity multiplied by the unit selling price.

### 22 Currency

Indicate the currency of settlement for the sale.

### 23 Freight Charges

Indicate the amount of any freight charges incurred and that are included in the extended selling price (column 21) of the product.

# 24 Warehousing Expenses

Indicate the amount included in the selling price for expenses incurred in warehousing the goods while en route to the customer.

#### 25 Insurance

Indicate the amount included in the selling price for insuring the goods during shipment to the customer's premises.

#### 26 Prompt Payment Discount

Indicate the amount of the discount for prompt payment granted to the customer.

### 27 Other Discount

Indicate the amount for any other discounts granted to the customer.

Please add and use a separate column for each type of discount and be sure to specify the name of the discount (e.g., cash discount, volume discount, quarterly discount, annual discount, etc.).

#### 28 Rebates and Allowances

Indicate the amount of any rebates and/or allowances granted to the customer.

Please add and use a seperate column for each type of rebate or allowance (e.g., quarterly rebate, annual rebate, volume rebate, freight allowance, rail allowance, advterising allowance, etc.).

### 29 Other Charges / Benefits

This column is for any other charges or benefits (price reductions). Each charge or benefit should be given its own column and labelled accordingly.

Specify the amount, and provide a separate, narrative description of each item to permit a thorough understanding by CBSA officials.

#### 30 Taxe

Indicate the amount of taxes included in the selling price. If more than one type of tax, please us a separate column for each tax. (e.g., State, Federal, sales tax, VAT, etc.).

### 31 Net Selling Price

Indicate the net selling price after all the above deductions (columns 23 to 30) have been backed out from the extended selling price (column 21).

### 32 Net Unit Selling Price

Indicate the net selling price per section. This is column 31 divided by column 19.

#### 33 Payment Terms

Indicate the terms of payment offered to the customer in the domestic market (e.g., 2% 10 net 30 days).

# 34 Date of Receipt of Payment

Indicate the date your company received payment for the product from the customer in the domestic market.

# 35 Unit Cost of Product

Indicate the total unit cost for the subject goods. The total unit cost should reconcile with the data provided in Appendix 4B for the relevant product produced in the specific month and year of production.

#### 36 Total Extended Cost

The total extended cost of the product is determined by multiplying the unit cost of the product in column 35 by the quantity in column 19.

# 37 Spot Sale or Short/Long-Term Contract

Indicate if the sale was made on a spot basis or as part of a short/long-term contract.

	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21
	k																		
	Shape	CUSTOMER NAME	CUSTOMER NUMBER	RELATED? (YES/NO)	LEVEL	PLACE OF DIRECT SHIPMENT	NAME OF THE MANUFACTURER	FACTORY / PRODUCTION FACILITY	MONTH & YEAR OF PRODUCTION	DATE OF		PURCHASE ORDER DATE		INVOICE DATE	DELIVERY TERMS		QUANTITY (metric tonne)	UNIT SELLING PRICE	EXTENDED SELLING PRICE
_																			
_																			

	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	32	33	34	35	36	37
	CURRENCY	FREIGHT CHARGES	WAREHOUSI NG EXPENSES		PROMPT PAYMENT DISCOUNT	OTHER DISCOUNTS	REBATES AND ALLOWANCES	OTHER CHARGES / BENEFITS	TAXES	NET SELLING PRICE	NET UNIT SELLING PRICE	PAYMENT TERMS	DATE OF RECEIPT OF PAYMENT	UNIT COST OF PRODUCT (as per Appendix 4B)	TOTAL EXTENDED COST	SPOT SALE OR SHORT/LONG- TERM CONTRACT
-																
-																

#### APPENDIX 3B - DOMESTIC SALES OF SELECTED LIKE GOODS

#### (This appendix is in reference to questions C8 of the RFI)

Refer to the "Format of Information Submitted" guidelines in this RFI for instructions when providing electronic information

1	1	2	3	3	3	3		3								3	3	3
a	b		a	b	c	d				e					f	g	h	i
									Residual C	Chemical Con	position Det	tails (%)						
Product Number	Product Name	Product	Specificatio n (applicable standard)	Grade	Content (%)	Chemical Compositio n Requireme	Copper (Cu)	Copper Nickel (Ni) Chromium Molybdenu Tin (Sn) Vanadium Nitrogen Other							Nominal Wire Diameter (mm)	Coating	Coating Thickness	Surface Finish

#### Column # Column Name/Description

#### la Product Number

Indicate the product identifier assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada. This may be identical to the unique product code described below.

If your company does not have a product identifier, you are asked to assign a product identifier to the product for purposes of creating a reference that can used to match products between Appendices 1, 2, 3A, 3B, and 4A and 4B.

#### 1b Product Name

Indicate the product name assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada.

#### 2 Unique Product Code (UPC)

Indicate the UPC used internally by your company in a normal course of business. This information should be provided at the most detailed level possible (i.e. the most granular level maintained by your information system).

#### 3a Specification (applicable standard)

Indicate the applicable specification of the steel wire. Where more than one specification applies please, specify all (ex. ASTM B498, JIS G3532, EN 10025-2, BS 1442, etc).

#### 3b Grad

Indicate the applicable steel grade. Where more than one grade applies please specify all.

# 3c Carbon Content (%)

Indicate the carbon content of the steel wire, as a percentage (%) of the weight.

### 3d Residual Chemical Composition Requirement (Y/N)

Indicate whether or not a residual chemical composition requirement has been specified by the customer not otherwise included in the applicable steel grade (e.g Yes/No).

#### 3e Residual Chemical Composition Details (%)

If yes to 3d, provide the specific details of the residual chemical composition requirement (as % content), and indicate the required levels of each of the specific residual components.

## 3f Nominal Wire Diameter

Indicate the nominal diameter of the wire in millimetres.

### 3g Coating

Indicate whether the wire is coated/plated with zinc ("galvanized"), zinc-aluminum alloy ("galfan"), other base metal (describe), and/or plastic (polyvinyl chloride, other—describe). Please indicate every coating/plating applied.

### 3h Coating Thickness

Specify the thickness of the coating/plating. Provide the minimum weight of the coating/plating (grams), per area of uncoated wire surface (square metres), or the thickness in millimetres (note that the unit of measure depends on the type of coating/plating)

#### 3i Surface Finish

If wire is not coated/plated ("bright"), indicate the wire surface finish (borax, lube, lime, phosphate, etc.).

#### 6j Heat Treatment

Specify every form of heat treatment that the steel wire has undergone, such as: Annealing, Patenting, Annealing & Patenting (both), etc.

### 3k Shape

Specify the cross-sectional shape of the wire. Ex. round, flat, triangular, square, hexagonal or other specialty shapes.

# 4 Customer Name

Indicate the name of the customer in the domestic market.

#### 5 Customer Number

Indicate the customer number of the customer in the domestic market.

#### 6 Related (Yes/No)?

Indicate if you are related to the customer in domestic market.

#### 7 Trade Level

Indicate the trade level of the customer in domestic market.

#### 8 Place of Direct Shipment

Indicate the place from where the product was directly shipped to the customer in the domestic market.

#### 9 Name of Manufacturer

Indicate the name of the manufacturer of the product.

#### 10 Factory / Production Facility

Indicate the name and location of the factory or production facility where the product was produced.

#### 11 Month & Year of Production

Indicate the month and year when the product was made (e.g., December 2023).

#### 12 Date of Sale

Indicate the date of sale (refer to the definition in Part E - Glossary).

The date to be inserted is generally the date of acknowledgment of the customer's order and when the principal terms are finalized.

#### 13 Purchase Order Number

Insert the purchase order number.

### 4 Purchase Order Date

Insert the date of your customer's purchase order.

### 15 Invoice Number

Indicate the invoice number.

### 16 Invoice Date

Report the date of the invoice issued by your company.

#### 17 Delivery Terms

Indicate the delivery terms offered to the customer in the domestic market (e.g., FOB, CPT, FCA, etc.).

### 18 Date of Shipment

Indicate the date the product was shipped to the customer in the domestic market (i.e., the date the product left your factory/warehouse).

### 19 Quantity (Metric Tonne)

Indicate the quantity of the product shipped (i.e., metric tonne).

### 20 Unit Selling Price

Indicate the unit-selling price of the product recorded on the invoice (i.e., \$/metric tonne).

### 21 Extended Selling Price

Indicate the full invoice value of the goods.

This value should be the quantity multiplied by the unit selling price.

#### 22 Currenc

Indicate the currency of settlement for the sale.

#### 23 Freight Charges

Indicate the amount of any freight charges incurred and that are included in the extended selling price (column 21) of the product.

#### 24 Warehousing Expenses

Indicate the amount included in the selling price for expenses incurred in warehousing the goods while en route to the customer.

#### 25 Insurance

Indicate the amount included in the selling price for insuring the goods during shipment to the customer's premises.

### 26 Prompt Payment Discount

Indicate the amount of the discount for prompt payment granted to the customer.

#### 27 Other Discounts

Indicate the amount for any other discounts granted to the customer.

Please add and use a separate column for each type of discount and be sure to specify the name of the discount (e.g., cash discount, volume discount, quarterly discount, annual discount, etc.).

#### 28 Rebates and Allowances

Indicate the amount of any rebates and/or allowances granted to the customer.

Please add and use a seperate column for each type of rebate or allowance (e.g., quarterly rebate, annual rebate, volume rebate, freight allowance, rail allowance, advterising allowance, etc.).

### 29 Other Charges / Benefits

This column is for any other charges or benefits (price reductions). Each charge or benefit should be given its own column and labelled accordingly.

Specify the amount, and provide a separate, narrative description of each item to permit a thorough understanding by CBSA officials.

#### 30 Taxes

Indicate the amount of taxes included in the selling price. If more than one type of tax, please us a separate column for each tax. (e.g., State, Federal, sales tax, VAT, etc.).

#### 31 Net Selling Price

Indicate the net selling price after all the above deductions (columns 23 to 30) have been backed out from the extended selling price (column 21).

### 32 Net Unit Selling Price

Indicate the net selling price per section. This is column 31 divided by column 19.

#### 33 Payment Terms

Indicate the terms of payment offered to the customer in the domestic market (e.g., 2% 10 net 30 days).

### 34 Date of Receipt of Payment

Indicate the date your company received payment for the product from the customer in the domestic market.

# 35 Unit Cost of Product

Indicate the total unit cost for the subject goods. The total unit cost should reconcile with the data provided in Appendix 4B for the relevant product produced in the specific month and year of production.

#### 36 Total Extended Cost

The total extended cost of the product is determined by multiplying the unit cost of the product in column 35 by the quantity in column 19.

### 37 Spot Sale or Short/Long-Term Contract

Indicate if the sale was made on a spot basis or as part of a short/long-term contract.

3	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18
j	k															
Heat Treatment (specify each)	Shape	CUSTOMER NAME		RELATED? (YES/NO)	TRADE LEVEL	PLACE OF DIRECT SHIPMENT	NAME OF THE MANUFACTURER	FACTORY / PRODUCTION FACILITY	MONTH & YEAR OF PRODUCTION		PURCHASE ORDER NUMBER	PURCHASE ORDER DATE	INVOICE NUMBER	INVOICE DATE	DELIVERY TERMS	DATE OF SHIPMENT

	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	32	33	34	35	36
(	ANTITY metric tonne)	UNIT	EXTENDED SELLING PRICE	CURRENCY	FREIGHT CHARGES	WAREHOUSING EXPENSES	INSURANCE	PROMPT PAYMENT DISCOUNT	OTHER DISCOUNTS	REBATES AND ALLOWANCES	OTHER CHARGES / BENEFITS	TAXES	NET SELLING PRICE	NET UNIT SELLING PRICE	PAYMENT TERMS	DATE OF RECEIPT OF PAYMENT	UNIT COST OF PRODUCT (as per Appendix 4B)	TOTAL EXTENDED COST
_																		

37

SPOT SALE OR SHORT/LONG-TERM CONTRACT

#### APPENDIX 4A . TOTAL COST OF GOODS EXPORTED TO CANADA

Of the appendix is a reference to question SELE ON MET IT CACCOUNT.

This appendix is reference to question SELE DISS of the REI)

The costing information requested should be presented in a format that includes all costs and is reconcilable to your company's own financial records.

The suggested format may be modified to conform to your own financial records.

																	PRO	DUCT/MODEL EX	PORTED TO CANA	.DA													
1	2	2	3	3	3	3	3				3					3	3	3	3	3	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	- 11	12	13	14	15
я	b	)		я	b	c	d				e					f	g	h	i	i	k												
										Residual (	hemical Cor	nposition De	tails (%)																				
Product Number	Prod Nar	luct Pr	roduct	Specificatio n (applicable standard)	Grade	Carbon Content (%)	Chemical Compositio n Requiremen	(Cu)	Nickel (Ni)	Chromium (Cr)	Molybdenu m (Mo)	Tin (Sn)	Vanadium (V)	Nitrogen (N)	0.1	Nominal Wire Diameter (mm)	Coating	Coating Thickness	Surface Finish	Heat Treatment (specify each)	Shape	FACTORY/ PRODUCTION FACILITY		COST OF	COST OF LABOUR	COST OF OVERHEAD	OTHER PRODUCTION COSTS	ADMINISTRATIVE & SELLING EXPENSES	NET INTEREST EXPENSES	OTHER EXPENSES	YEAR END ADJUSTMENT S	COST OF	
	_																															<b></b> '	
																															+		

# Column Name/Description Product Number

Fronter values [Indicate the product identifier assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada. This may be identical to the unique product code described below.

If your company does not have a product identifier, you are asked to assign a product identifier to the product for purposes of creating a reference that can used to match products between Appendices 1, 2, 3A, 3B, and 4A and 4B.

Indicate the product name assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada.

#### Unique Product Code (UPC)

Unique Product Code (DPC)
Indicate the UPC used internally by your company in a normal course of business. This information should be provided at the most detailed level possible (i.e. the most granular level maintained by your information system)

#### Specification (applicable standard)

Indicate the applicable specification of the steel wire. Where more than one specification applies please, specify all (ex. ASTM B498, JIS G3532, EN 10025-2, BS 1442, etc).

Indicate the applicable steel grade. Where more than one grade applies please specify all.

Carbon Content (%) Content (%) the carbon content of the steel wire, as a percentage (%) of the weight.

#### Residual Chemical Composition Requirement (Y/N) 3d

Indicate whether or not a residual chemical composition requirement has been specified by the customer not otherwise included in the applicable steel grade (e.g Yes/No).

Residual Chemical Composition Details (%)
If yes to 3d, provide the specific details of the residual chemical composition requirement (as % content), and indicate the required levels of each of the specific residual components.

3gCoating Indicate whether the wire is coated plated with zinc ("gulvanized"), zinc-aluminum alloy ("gulfan"), other base metal (describe), and/or plastic (polyvinyl chloride, other—describe). Please indicate every coating plating applied.

Coating Thickness
Specify the thickness of the coating/plating. Provide the minimum weight of the coating/plating (grams), per area of uncoated wire surface (square metres), or the thickness in millimetres (note that the unit of measure depends on the type of coating/plating)

#### 3i Surface Finish

Surrace Finish

If wire is not coated/plated ("bright"), indicate the wire surface finish (borax, lube, lime, phosphate, etc.).

### 3j

Heat Treatment
Specify every form of heat treatment that the steel wire has undergone, such as: Annealing, Patenting, Annealing & Patenting (both), etc.

Specify the cross-sectional shape of the wire. Ex. round, flat, triangular, square, hexagonal or other specialty shapes.

Factory / Production Facility
Indicate the name and location of the factory or production facility where the product was produced.

#### Month & Year of Production nth and year when the product was made (e.g., December 2022).

Cost of Material
Report the costs of inputs for the product per unit (i.e., MT). For additional guidance, see question D22.

Cost of Labour Report the labour cost per unit of production (i.e., MT), including overtime pay, fringe benefits and payments for social programs. For additional guidance, see question D22.

#### Cost of Overhead

Report the factory overhead expenses per unit of production (i.e., MT). For additional guidance see question D22.

Report any other production costs (not included in the previous 3 columns) on a per unit basis (i.e., MT). Such costs should include elements for research & development Fer additional guidence, see question ID2.

# Admin & Selling Expenses

tive and selling expenses that are directly or indirectly attributable to the sale and production of the goods on a per unit basis (i.e., MT).

An amount for net interest expense for each product may be found in your response to question D25.

# 12

Other Expenses

Report all other expenses that are directly or indirectly attributable to the production and sale of the goods on a per unit basis (i.e., sections).

Year-end Adjustments

Report all expected year-end adjustments on a per unit basis (i.e., sections). For additional guidance, see question D28.

Report the total unit cost of the product on a per unit basis (i.e., sections). For each product, this will be the sum of all of the components of the cost as detailed in the above columns For additional guidance, see question D30

Quantity Produced (Metric Tonne)
Report the quantity produced in this production run (i.e., metric tonne).

#### APPENDIX 4R - TOTAL COST OF GOODS SOLD DOMESTICALLY

APPENIN 48 - 10 LL COST OF GOODS SOLD DIMENTICALLY (This appends is reference to questions D21 to D30 of the R1). The costing information requested should be presented in a format the findse still costs and is reconcilable to your company's own financial records. The suggested General may be modified to conform to your own financial records.

																PRODUCT	MODEL SOI	D DOMESTIC	ALLY													
1	2	3	3	3	3	3					3				3	3	3	3	3	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15
а	b		a	b	c	d					e				f	g	h	i	i	k												
									Residual	Chemical Co	mposition D	etails (%)																				
Product Number	Product Name	Unique Product Code	Specificatio n (applicable standard)	Grade	Carbon Content (%)	Chemical Compositio n Requireme	Copper (Cu)	Nickel (Ni)	Chromium (Cr)	Molybdenu m (Mo)	Tin (Sn)	Vanadium (V)	Nitrogen (N)	Other	Nominal Wire Diameter (mm)	Coating	Coating Thickness	Surface Finish	Heat Treatment (specify each)	Shape	FACTORY / PRODUCTION FACILITY	MONTH AND YEAR OF PRODUCTION	COST OF MATERIAL	COST OF LABOUR	COST OF OVERHEAD		ADMINISTRATIV E & SELLING EXPENSES	NET INTEREST EXPENSES	OTHER EXPENSES	YEAR END ADJUSTMENTS	COST OF	QUANTITY PRODUCED (metric tonne)
	1	1	1										-					_					<b>!</b>					_			<b>↓</b>	
		1			-	-	1					-				1		-	1	-												

#### Column# Column Name/Description

#### Product Number

Indicate the product identifier assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada. This may be identical to the unique product code described below.

If your company does not have a product identifier, you are asked to assign a product identifier to the product for purposes of creating a reference that can used to match products between Appendices 1, 2, 3A, 3B, and 4A and 4B.

#### 1b

Product Name
Indicate the product name assigned by your company to the product exported to Canada.

Unique Product Code (UPC) Indicate the UPC used internally analy by your company in a normal course of business. This information should be provided at the most detailed level possible (i.e. the most granular level maintained by your information system).

#### 3a

Specification (applicable standard)
Indicate the applicable specification of the steel wire. Where more than one specification applies please, specify all (ex. ASTM B498, JIS G3532, EN 10025-2, BS 1442, etc).

Grade
Indicate the applicable steel grade. Where more than one grade applies please specify all.

#### Carbon Content (%) 3e

rbon Content (%) icate the carbon content of the steel wire, as a percentage (%) of the weight

#### 3d

Residual Chemical Composition Requirement (Y/N) Indicate whether or not a residual chemical composition re isition requirement has been specified by the customer not otherwise included in the applicable steel grade (e.g. Yes/No).

Residual Chemical Composition Details (%)

If yes to 3d, provide the specific details of the residual chemical composition requirement (as % content), and indicate the required levels of each of the specific residual components.

Nominal Wire Diameter Indicate the nominal diameter of the wire in millimetres.

#### 3g

Coating
Indicate whether the wire is coated plated with zinc ("galvanized"), zinc-aluminum alloy ("galfan"), other base metal (describe), and/or plastic (polyvinyl chloride, other—describe). Please indicate every coating/plating applied.

Coating Thickness

Specify the thickness of the coating/plating, Provide the minimum weight of the coating/plating (grams), per area of uncoated wire surface (square metres), or the thickness in millimetres (note that the unit of measure depends on the type of coating/plating).

#### Surface Finish

If wire is not coated/plated ("bright"), indicate the wire surface finish (borax, lube, lime, phosphate, etc.).

# 3j

Heat Treatment
Specify every form of heat treatment that the steel wire has undergone, such as: Annealing, Patenting, Annealing & Patenting (both), etc.

# 3k

cify the cross-sectional shape of the wire. Ex. round, flat, triangular, square, hexagonal or other specialty shapes.

Month & Year of Production

### month and year when the product was made (e.g., December 2022).

Report the costs of inputs for the product per unit (i.e., MT). For additional guidance, see question D22. Cost of Labour

Report the labour cost per unit of production (i.e., MT), including overtime pay, fringe benefits and payments for social programs. For additional guidance, see question D22.

Cost of Overhead

Report the factory overhead expenses per unit of production (i.e., MT). For additional guidance see question D22.

#### Other Production Costs

Other Production Costs (not included in the previous 3 columns) on a per unit basis (i.e., MT). Such costs should include elements for research & development. For additional guidance, see question D22.

#### Admin & Selling Expenses

Report the administrative and selling expenses that are directly or indirectly attributable to the sale and production of the goods on a per unit basis (i.e., MT). For additional guidance, see question D24.

Net Interest Expense
Report the net interest expense incurred on a per unit basis of production (i.e., MT).

An amount for net interest expense for each product may be found in your response to question D25.

13

Other Expenses

Report all other expenses that are directly or indirectly attributable to the production and sale of the goods on a per unit basis (i.e., sections)

# For additional guidance, see question D26.

Year-end Adjustments Report all expected year-end adjustments on a per unit basis (i.e., sections). For additional guidance, see question D28.

Report the total unit out of the product on a per unit basis (i.e., sections). For each product, this will be the sum of all of the components of the cost as detailed in the above columns. For additional guidance, see question D30.

Quantity Produced (Metric Tonne)
Report the quantity produced in this production run (i.e., metric tonne).

GSW Exporter Subsidy RFI Appendix 5

# APPENDIX 5 – PURCHASES OF INPUTS THAT ARE A SIGNIFICANT FACTOR OF PRODUCTION (This appendix is in reference to questions D34 of the RFI)

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17
INPUT TYPE	INPUT SPECIFICATION	NAME AND ADDRESS OF SUPPLIER	DOMESTIC OR IMPORTED	TYPE OF COMPANY	IS THE SELLING COMPANY AN SOE?	IS THE SELLING COMPANY RELATED/AFFILIATE D?	MANUFACTURER OF THE INPUT	IS THE MANUFACTURER AN SOE?	IS THE MANUFACTURER RELATED/AFFILIATE D?	INVOICE NUMBER	INVOICE DATE	QUANTITY (Metric Tonne)	GROSS PURCHASE PRICE	VAT	NET PURCHASE PRICE	CURRENC Y
															1	
															1	

Column #	Name	Description
1	Input Type	Indicate the type of input (e.g. wire rod, etc.).
2	Input Specification	Indicate the specification and grade (where applicable) of the input.
3	Name and Address of Supplier	Provide the name of the company that sold the production input.
4	Domestic or Imported	Specify whether the purchased input is sourced domestically or imported.
5	Type of Company	Indicate if the selling company is a manufacturer or a trading company.
6	Is the Selling Company an	Indicate if the selling company is a state-owned enterprise (SOE).
	Is the Selling Company	Indicate if the selling company is related/affiliated to your company as defined in the Glossary of the RFI.
7	Related/Affiliated?	
8	Manufacturer of Goods	If the selling company is not the manufacturer (e.g., a trading company), provide the name of the input manufacturer.
9	Is the Manufacturer an SOE?	Indicate if the manufacturer of the goods is a state-owned enterprise (SOE).
	Is the Manufacturer	Indicate if the manufacturing company is related/affiliated to your company as defined in the Glossary of the RFI.
10	Related/Affiliated?	
11	Invoice Number	Provide the invoice number for the purchase transaction.
12	Invoice Date	Provide the date of the purchase invoice (YYYY-MM-DD).
13	Quantity	Indicate the quantity of the purchase (i.e. metric tonne).
14	Gross Purchase Price	Provide the total purchase price for the goods, including VAT.
15	VAT	Indicate the amount of VAT included in the purchase price.
16	Net Purchase Price	Provide the purchase price for the goods, net of all discounts, rebates and VAT.
17	Currency	Indicate the currency of settlement on your purchase from the supplier.

GSW Exporter Subsidy RFI

# APPENDIX 6 - Total Cost of Significant Factor Inputs (This appendix is in reference to questions D33 to D39 of the RFI)

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	- 11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29
INPUT		NAME AND ADDRESS OF THE SUPPLIER OR MANUFACTURER OF THE MATERIAL INPUT	DOMESTIC OR IMPORTED	TYPE OF COMPANY	INVOICE NUMBER	INVOICE DATE	QUANTITY PURCHASED (INDICATE UNIT OF MEASURE)	GROSS PURCHASE PRICE	VAT	NET PURCHASE PRICE	CURRENCY	FACTORY / PRODUCTION FACILITY	MONTH AND YEAR OF PRODUCTION	COST OF RAW MATERIALS	COST OF LABOUR	COST OF OVERHEAD	OTHER PRODUCTION COSTS	ADMINISTRATIV E & SELLING EXPENSES	NET INTEREST EXPENSES	OTHER EXPENSES	YEAR END ADJUSTMENTS	TOTAL UNIT COST OF PRODUCT	QUANTITY PRODUCED (INDICATE UNIT OF MEASURE)	SELLING PRICE / TRANSFER PRICE	VAT	NET SELLING PRICE /TRANSFER PRICE	CURRENCY	QUANTITY SOLD / TRANSFERRED TO

lumn#	Column	Name	Description	

Type Indicate the type of input (e.g. wire red, etc.).

2 Input specification Indicate the specification and grade (where applicable) of the input.

3 Name and Address of Supplier
Provide the name of the company that sold the production input.

4 Domestic or Imported Specify whether the purchased input is sourced domestically or imported.

5 Type of Company Indicate if the selling company is a manufacturer or a trading company.

6 Invoice Number Provide the invoice number for the purchase transaction.

7 Invoice Date
Provide the date of the purchase invoice (YYYY-MM-DD).

Quantity Purchased Indicate the quantity and unit of measure of the purchase.

Gross Purchase Price
Provide the total purchase price for the goods, including VAT.

VAT Indicate the amount of VAT included in the purchase price.

Net Purchase Price

Provide the purchase price for the goods, net of all discounts, rebates and VAT.

Factory / Production Facility Indicate the name and location of the factory or production facility where the product was produced.

Month & Year of Production Indicate the month and year when the product was made (e.g. December 2023).

Cost of Raw Material

Report the total costs of raw material inputs for the product on a per unit per raw material on the basis of production.

Cost of Labour

Report the labour cost per unit of production, including overtime pay, fringe benefits and payments for social programs.

Cost of Overhead Report the factory overhead expenses per unit (i.e. metric tonne) of production.

Other Production Costs

Report any other production costs (not included in the previous 3 columns) on a per unit (i.e. metric torne) basis. Such costs should include elements for research & development.

Admin & Selling Expenses
Report the administrative and selling expenses that are directly or indirectly attributable to the sale and production of the goods on a per unit (i.e. metric torne) basis.

Net Interest Expense
Report the net interest expense incurred on a per unit (i.e. metric torne) basis of production.

Other Expenses

Report all other expenses that are directly or indirectly attributable to the production and sale of the goods on a per unit (i.e. pieces, kiloggram, meters, meter square) basis.

Year-end Adjustments
Report all expected year-end adjustments on a per unit (i.e. metric torne) basis.

Total Unit Cost of Product

Report the total unit cost of the product on a per unit (i.e. metric tome) basis. For each product, this will be the sum of all of the components of the cost as detailed in the above columns.

Quantity Produced Report the quantity produced in this production run and indicate the unit of measure used.

Selling Price / Transfer Price
Provide the total selling price for the goods, including VAT.

VAT Indicate the amount of VAT included in the purchase price.

Net Selling Price/Transfer Price
Provide the selling price for the goods, net of all discounts, rebates and VAT.

Currency Indicate the currency of settlement on sale/transfer from the producer/exporter of steel wire.

Quantiy Sold / Transferred Indicate the quantity sold/transferred to the producer/exporter of steel wire and unit of measure.